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BRIEFING ON RESULTS OF THE NUCLEAR
POSTURE REVIEW

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 1994

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,
Washington, DC.

The committee was convened in executive session at the Secret
level, pursuant to notice, at 9:47 a.m. in SR-222, Russell Senate
Office Building, Senator Sam Nunn (chairman) presiding.

Committee members present: Senators ‘Nunn, Exon, Levin,
Lieberman, Warner, and Smith.

Committee staff members present: David S. Lyles, deputy staff
director; Andrew S. Effron, general counsel; and Madelyn R.
Creedon, counsel.

Professional staff members present: Lucia M. Chavez, Richard E.
Combs, Jr., Creighton Greene, Patrick T. Henry, William E. Hoehn,
Jr., Julie W. Kemp, and Michael J. McCord.

Minority staff members present: Richard L. Reynard, minority
staff director; Romie L. Brownlee, deputy staff director for the mi-
nority; George W. Lauffer and Steven C. Saulnier, professional
staff members. .

Staff assistants present: Kathleen M. Paralusz, Cindy Pearson,
and Mickie Jan Wise. :

Committee members’ assistants present. Andrew W. Johnson, as-
sistant to Senator Exon; Richard W. Fieldhouse and David A,
Lewis, assistants to Senator Levin; Suzanne M. McKenna and
Randy J. Rydell, assistants to Senator Glenn; Terence M. Lynch,
assistant to Senator Shelby; Lisa W. Tuite, assistant to Senator
Byrd; John F. Lilley, assistant to Senator Lieberman; Randall A.
Schieber, assistant to Senator Bryan; James M. Bodner, assistant
to Senator Cohen; Ann E. Sauer, assistant to Senator McCain;
Richard F. Schwab, assistant to Senator Coats; Thomas L.
Lankford, assistant to Senator Smith; Glen E. Tait, assistant to
Senator Kempthorne; George K. Johnson, Jr., assistant to Senator
Hutchison.

" Other Senators’ assistants present: Eric Thoemmes, assistant to
Senator Wallop. ‘

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SAM NUNN, CHAIRMAN

Chairman NUNN. The committee will come to order.

The Department of Defense has advised us that the briefing we
will receive today includes classified information. I will entertain a
motion under Rule 4 of the committee rules to close this meeting

N
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on the grounds that we will consider matters necessary to be kept
secret in the interest of national defense.

Is there a motion?

Senator WARNER. So move.

Chairman NUNN. Is there a second?

Senator LEVIN. menS:SW. I will second it, because even though
we obviously .:96 to keep this closed, we were looking forward to
an open hearing on this subject, and hope that that can be done
in the near future.

Senator WARNER. Certainly the Washington Post was open today.

Chairman NUNN. There may be a part of it we can have open.
I do not know what the witnesses believe we can do here.

Dr. DEUTCH. Mr. Chairman, we have only a few slides which we
think give you a picture of what was in our reasoning, which have
numbers on them. If I had known that there was this interest in
an open hearing, we could do it without the numbers. It may be
a little late to do it now.

Senator LEVIN. All I am suggesting is it has been said it was a
closed hearing, and the press would not know about it anyway, is
that we just declassify as much immediately after the hearing.

_ Chairman NUNN. After the hearing Bm%ﬂw you could go- _..mﬂocmw
it and scrub it and declassify everything we possibly can.

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir. .

- Senator LEVIN. And then hopefully we will have open hearings
with other witnesses with other perspectives, because I think Sen-
wgm_..- mnxob. at least at the subcommittee level, was looking forward
o that.

- Chairman NUNN. Right. Without objection, we will be in closed
session. .

We meet today to receive a briefing on the results of the adminis-
tration’s Nuclear Posture Review (NPR). The NPR is one of several
supplemental analyses that DOD decided to undertake upon con-
clusion . of the Bottom-Up Review last year to look at .details and
look at. certain specific issues. o

The results of the NPR will be important inputs to a wide range
of future force structure, basing, and infrastructure issues in both
DOD and DOE. Our committee has a special interest in the results,
in light of previous testimony earlier this year that bomber force
levels could be definitively established only after the NPR consid-
mz.xm the requirement for bombers to fulfill the nuclear deterrence
needs. :

Thus, we will look forward with keen interest to today’s briefing.
Our witnesses this morning are familiar faces to the committee—
the Honorable John Deutch, Deputy Secretary of Defense, and Ad-
miral William Owens, Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.
We welcome both of you and look forward to your testimony.

We recognize that major portions of both uwa analysis and the re-
sults of the NPR are highly classified. However, it is likely that
members of this committee will face media questions once this
hearing is concluded, and we understand you will be making a pub-
lic release either today or tomorrow. ;

Therefore, at the conclusion of today’s session we will want to
consult with both of you as to what each of us can and cannot say
to the media and the public about the results of the NPR, if ques-
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tioned. So I would ask you, Secretary Deutch and Admiral Owens,
when we finish this hearing or at junctures that you deem appro-
priate, if you could tell us which parts of it are classified, that
would be helpful. Senator Warner.

Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I regret that in about 2 minutes I must depart.
In my capacity as Vice Chairman of the Intelligence Committee, we
have our first conference this morning with the House.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to place into the record statements
prepared by the ranking member, Senator Thurmond and also Sen-
ator Kempthorne dealing with the subject that is before us today.

I would like to add my own thoughts that I am very reassured
that the Clinton administration, by and with the advice, presum-
ably, of the Secretary and Deputy Secretary and the Chairman and
Vice Chairman of the Joint Staff, will continue on a program which
I think is very prudent, given the worldwide situation and, most
particularly that as it relates to elements of the former Soviet
Union, particularly Russia.

Also, Mr. Chairman, I ask at this time that I hand to the wit-
nesses a letter prepared by a number of us with regard to the
short-range systems, the theater systems. A group of us here in the
Senate, and although this is basically a Republican letter, I am
sure there is bipartisan support—we simply did not have time to

_circulate it—are deeply concerned that the forthcoming discussions

on the ABM Treaty could result in limitations which would not be
in our national interest on the short-range systems.

I hope the President and the Secretary of Defense, Secretary of
State, and others, will take this into consideration in the forthcom-
ing visit of President Yeltsin.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ,

[The prepared statements of Senator Thurmond and Senator
Kempthorne follows:}

PREPARED STATEMENT BY SENATOR STROM THURMOND

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I join you in welcoming Deputy Secretary Deutch and
Admiral Owens, the Vice Chairman.

- Mr. Secretary, I am very glad that you have taken time from your busy schedule
to brief the committee on the findings and recommendations of the administration’s
Nuclear Posture Review (NPR). Your conclusions will have a major impact on sev-
eral programmatic and budgetary issues that the committee will be dealing with in
the near future. Equally important, these decisions will shape and guide U.S. policy
on a number of critical national security and foreign policy topics. ;

‘I do not want to delay or prejudge your presentation, but would like to make a
few brief observations before you get started.

First, I am anxious to learn as much as possible about the philosophical and stra-
tegic underpinnings that guided your review. Our policy of deterrence based on a
highly capable and survivable Triad of strategic nuclear forces has been a tremen-
dous success. Any decision to modify this policy must be made with great care and
only if it can be demonstrated that such a change will positively affect U.S. national
security and strategic stability.

Second, given the magnitude. of the reductions in strategic forces that have al-
ready taken place or-are currently @W—Eﬁ? the United States needs to approach
additional reductions with caution. en the United States signed the START I
Treaty in July 1991, it declared 10,500 accountable warheads. With the START 11
agreement, the United States is headed to a level below 3,500 warheads by the year
2003. In my view, it would be unwise to consider additional reductions until those
on the books have been totally implemented and we can clearly judge the impact
of further steps. )
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I would remind everyone that, in September 1992, when the Armed Services Com-
mittee concluded that START I and START II were in the national security interest
of the United States, it predicated this conclusion on “the-committee’s assumption
that the United States will fully exercise its rights under both treaties, includi
in particular, its rights with regard to verification, inspections, modernization, an
wwa JEH?::S deployment levels permitted under the various START I and START

ceilings.”

As we speak today, the START I Treaty has not yet entered into force and the
START 1I treaty has not been ratified. It remains to be seen whether the former
Soviet Union will be willing and able to fully implement these two agreements.
Under these circumstances, it is all the more important for the United States to re-
affirm its commitment to the strategic Triad and to a force level that does not go
below the START II limits.

On April 20, 1994, when Admiral Chiles and General Horner appeared before the
committee, I expressed deep concern-about reports that the administration was con-
sidering elimination.of the ICBM leg of the Triad. I understand that this proposal
has been rejected but that the level of ICBMs to be retained has not been finalized.
In my judgment, it would be foolish for the United States to make further signifi-
cant cuts to our ICBM inventory until we have a better understanding of what other
nations are doing to their stockpile. Therefore, I urge the administration to follow
the recommendation of Admiral Chiles, the Commander in Chief of Strategic Com-
mand, by retaining 500 Minuteman III ICBMs.

My third area of concern has to do with our nuclear weapons complex. It does the
United States no good to maintain a modern and capable Triad of strategic delivery
systems if we allow our nuclear weapons infrastructure to be neglected. As I have
said before, if we do not reestablish a reliable source of tritium production and if
we do not seek to preserve a core cadre of skilled huclear weapons experts, we will
not be able to maintain even a START II stockpile. This is not just a Department
of Energy problem. It is a national emergency that demands immediate attention.

Thank you Mr. Chairman, I look forward to the presentations and to iou.wmbm
with the Department to ensure that we maintain a secure and adequately supporte
strategic Triad,

PREPARED STATEMENT BY SENATOR DIRK KEMPTHORNE

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank our distinguished witnesses for providing us with
this important briefing. Since its inception, I have followed with interest the work-
ings of the Nuclear Posture Review. I strongly support the administration’s effort
to re-examine future requirements for strategic nuclear forces because I believe
WrMmo forces continue to represent a crucial component of our Nation’s defense capa-

ilities.

At the same time, I am concerned that the United States may be moving too fast
toward nuclear dismantlement before Russia has lived up to its obligations under
the START agreement. As I understand it, the United States is well along in the
dismantlement of nuclear weapons as called for by the START I agreement. Con-
versely, Russia and the other former Soviet states are moving much slower to re-
duce their nuclear weapons as called for by the treaty. I continue to believe that
reductions must be reciprocal and I want to maintain pressure on Russia to live up
to its treaty obligations. : :

I have seen some reports about the conclusions of the NPR and I am pleased to
say I find these recommendations fairly modest. Nonetheless, based upon my discus-
sions with members of the Russian Duma, I am not certain that the Russian Par-
liament will ratify the START II agreement and I do not believe that we should be
‘cutting our nuclear forces beyond the START II levels until Russia has ratified; and
fully implemented, that important accord. I will support mutual reductions between

the United ‘States and-Russia-but. I will not support unilateral reductions WW~ the -

United States which lessen any incentive for Russia to live up to its treaty obliga-
tions.

- Mr. Chairman, I also want to make another point that greatly impacts the rec-
ommendations of the Nuclear Posture Review. In order to maintain a strong nuclear
deterrent, the United-States must revive our nuclear weapons complex. Unless we
have facilities-and le for the production and monitoring of nuclear weapons, we
will find ourselves im%- an Epmmmw stockpile. This situation will lead to unilateral
-disarmament and that clearly is not in our national interest. Senator Thurmond and

—'a-number of senior DOD and. military officials have expressed concern with the De-

partment of Energy’s stockpile stewardship program. I agree with those who say
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DOE needs to do more to safeguard our nuclear stockpile and I will do whatever
I can to help promote this process.

Thank you w\—ﬁ Chairman.

Chairman NUNN. Thank you, Senator Warner. Senator Levin, do
you have anything you would like to add?

Senator LEVIN. Not at this time, thank you.

Chairman NUNN. Mr. Secretary?

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN M. DEUTCH, DEPUTY SECRETARY
OF DEFENSE

Dr. DEUTcH. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, I would like
to stand up to do this. I will try to get through this as rapidly as
possible, and I welcome interruptions and questions at any time.

Senator LEVIN. We always like you standing up when you ad-
dress us, so this is a good precedent, Mr. Secretary. [Laughter.]

Dr. DEUTCH. We would like constructive questions, if possible.

Nuclear Posture
 Review

 SASC/HASC Version

We are talking about the Nuclear Posture Review.

Overview 1

NPR Process

Perspective

Strategic Forces

Non-Strategic Forces

C3l

Infrastructure

Safety, Security, and Use Control
Initiatives

Summary

aooooaoaoaaa

Here are the subjects we will review for you very briefly. The
point I want to make is that this was a comprehensive review of
all aspects of our nuclear force structure and support infrastruc-
ture. As you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, it is consistent with our in-
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tention of the Bottom-Up Review to take an in-depth ook, as Sec-
retary Aspin said at the time, in this important area of our forces.

PartI:
NPR m.u.commm

P e P e e

NPR Structure |

US Security
Strategy

Y

»| __The Role of Nuclear
Weapons in US Security |

Y

Counterproliferation Threat Reduction
Policy - : UM”W_Ho:ow. : . " Policy
\ oS ategy /
Contingencies, Missions, | - : . Declaratory
and Capabilities : “ Policy
Force Structure - Plans, Operations, Safety, Security,
and Infrastructure. and C3 ) and Use Control

This was a very elaborate process which looked at these different
aspects of the nuclear posture, policy, forces and infrastructure of
the United States. I want to emphasize this was done collabo-
ratively with the Joint Chiefs of Staff, not only with Bill Owens
being the top of this structure, but also with respect.to Admiral
Chiles. All the different services participated, and so the product
you see here, as in the case of the Bottom-Up Review; reflects an
organized effort to involve all different parts of the Department
and has been reviewed by both the military and civilian side.

I know that Admiral Owens will want:to say some words at the
end about his perspective on certain.aspects of the NPR. Let me
Jjust say this could not have been done without the support of Ad-
miral Owens personally, and it also could not have been done with-
out the hard work of Ash Carter and General Wes Clark, who real-
ly marshaled the day-to-day activities.

TR

% SRR FSE S S RS

Let Bm,mmmmn by giving a couple of perspectives which show what
are the trends in our nuclear force structure. :

_> His

al Perspective |

oy 5w

Non-Strasgic Nuciear Weepons
(Active and bmotive) 1

(D;:LET'ED]

. —

is I think is perhaps one of the most important slides that I
Sm,_mrww sharing iwr vs_m First, I want to call to your attention the
‘enormous decline in countable strategic nuclear weapons, the mﬂo&-
mous decline that began in 1989 and is continuing today, and % en
we get to the situation where START II has entered into force
there will have been a significant and dramatic decline in count-
able nuclear warheads, making the 59..5 a safer E.mom. )

By comparison to the U.S. and Russian inventories at n.rw« ,UEHM.S,
you see an example of what ?_M inventories are projected to be for

her countries around the world.
3>m second important point that I want to make now, and :9& M
am not talking about accountable strategic nuclear im@.am@m.m u
non-strategic nuclear warheads, is that . mwm._ur@ situation Mm ra-
matically different. What we have is a situation where ermm wmvm:.-
ity between U.S. and Russian stockpiles is getting larger and larger
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tention of the Bottom-Up Review to take an in-depth look, as Sec-
retary Aspin said at the time, in this important area of our forces,

Part I:
NPR Process

Let me begin by saying a few words about the process.
NPR Structure |

US Security
Strategy

v

»| __The Role of Nuclear
Weapons in US Security |

Y Y

Y

Counterproliferation Threat Reduction
Policy = - : Umuwﬂo:oa - Policy
\ >rategy /
Contingencies, Missions, . : Declaratory
and Capabilities ; Policy
Force Structure - Plans, Operations, Safety, Security,
and Infrastructure . and C3 1 °] and Use Controt

This was a very elaborate process which looked at these different
aspects of the nuclear posture, policy, forces and infrastructure of
the United States. I want to emphasize this was done collabo-
ratively with the Joint Chiefs of Staff, not only with Bill Owens
being the top of this structure, but also with respect to Admiral
Chiles. All the different services participated, and so the product
you see here, as in the case of the Bottom-Up Review, reflects an
organized effort to involve all different parts of the Department
and has been reviewed by both the military and civilian side.

I know that Admiral Owens will want to say some words at the
end about his perspective on certain. aspects of the NPR. Let me
Jjust say this could not have been done without the support of Ad-
miral Owens personally, and it also could not have been done with-
out the hard work of Ash Carter and General Wes Clark, who real-
ly marshaled the day-to-day activities.

R R RO R R B RN B A S R

ranB,m mwmwa ,Uv. mwi:mmoocﬁmomﬁmqmcoan?mmérmnrmroéivmn
are the trends in our nuclear force structure. : :

A Historical ,wmu..m@_mn&?n_w

2

[DELETED]
{DELETED]

is I think is perhaps one of the most important slides that I
Sm,_mrww sharing 5% %o% First, I want to call to your attention the
‘enormous decline in countable strategic nuclear weapons, the mﬂon.
mous decline that began in 1989 and is continuing today, and % en
we get to the situation where START II has entered into force
there will have been a significant and dramatic decline in count-
able nuclear warheads, making the world a safer place. )

By comparison to the U.S. w:a.?uwﬂmb. 5<m=8§m.m at that U_,.Emm.
you see an example of cﬂvmn ?_M inventories are projected to be for

r countries around the world.
oawpo mMnozm important point that I want to make now, and :o«m M
am not talking -about mnnoz:nmzw strategic :c.&om:.. Swnvmm@m.m u
non-strategic nuclear warheads, is that ere the situation Mm. ra-
matically different. What we have is a situation where gmm wmcmn-
ity between U.S. and Russian stockpiles is getting larger and larger
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and indeed today the Russians have between [deleted] non-strate-
gic nuclear warheads, while we are on a path bringing these down
dramatically in our force structure. o

So what we have here is two points. The first point is account-
able warheads have gone down, strategic warheads. The second is
non-strategic nuclear warheads remain an area where there is a
disparity and the disparity is one of the principal points of concern
out of the NPR.

I also want to point out a reduction in the target base. In the
target base that is used in Omaha for our strategic nuclear weap-
ons, there was a time when this target base was—and this is not
noted here—it was in [deleted] and a significant reduction has oc-
curred in that target base as a result of the changed circumstances
since the end of the Cold War.

The most important intellectual work for the reduction in the
target base occurred under Secretary Cheney. There has been sub-
sequent reduction of that target base and careful analysis of it, but
the point I am trying to make is that the target base that this
country faces has reduced significantly as a ummc.mn of the change in
the circumstances after the Cold War.

A Historical Perspective

Nuclear Program Changes
(1989 - Present) :

& Annual Budgst-All Nuclear (FY-95 $B)
* . am Termination
© : + Small ICBM
0] « Psacekeeper Rall Garrlson
= Llance Follow-on

o + New Artillery Fired Atomic

H S Projectile
1 tT * « Tactical Alr to Surface Missile
0 + Short Range Attack Missile Il

198y 1994 2083

1964 Pri m Truncation

Peacekeeper
B-2

tiesee Personnel (Primary Duty Nuclear) + B-1 Nuclear Role
10veee » Advanced Cruise Missile
sosse - W-88
“uu : Systems retired; no replacement
sonee - . Artlitery Fired Atomic Projectile
Seees FB-111
donee . Minuteman il
Jeese Lance
800 .| Short Range Attack Missile-A
1860
199 199¢ 2003

Nuclear Depth Bomb
C-3SSBN

1964

s

Here we also note the enormous reduction in the budgets, the
people assigned to our nuclear forces, the enormous change in the
number of program cancellations, truncations, retirements, the De-
partment has adapted its forces over time to the changed cir-
cumstances of a different Soviet Union and the introduction of
START II and other arms control treaties.

So there has been a continuing sensible adjustment to the
changed nuclear environment. More remains to be done, and we
are telling you what the NPR is proposing to do in many different
areas. But we do want to put the changes being put before you
today in perspective.

Adju

P

Counterproliferation
Threat Reduction - Deter WMD use Stabil
- Smaller FSU nuciear forces « Deter WMD acquilsition tability
and stockpiles « Enhance conventional deterrence, Nl Promote crisis stablifty
- Contain proiiteration \ responses, defenses to WMD - Promote arms control
« Promote safe, secure storage threat mﬂc.=~< ical
« Improve use control - - P m geo-politica
« Explore new CBMs stabllity
— Nuclear Forces \
Stewardship uc Hedge
(o : Towrs) « Counter arms control or
« Enhance safety/security . O—._N-JQQQ role .%nﬂ”. ovorcals
« Foster professional forces m = . Offset technical difficulties
« Ensure adequate + omailer and breakthroughs
Iintrastructure . m mﬂm—‘ \
A . :
Declaratory Policy Alllance Commitments
. 1175 S
« Credible and consistent Direct Deterrence s _Deter attack on o " —
+ Support nonproltferation - Deter attack on US and vital PE H.Um..m.m..uﬂbu
poley Interests T Maintain NSNF capabilities
+ Malntain support for US « Sustain capabliities to deter: Maintaln NSNF capabilftte
nuclear posture + Targeting stratsgy

. » Range of responsa options
« Survivabile forces
« Survivable, sustainable C3f, NCA

In considering the changes in nuclear forces, these are the dif-
ferent considerations that were put into place. Some of them are
very quantitative, like what is the effect of the changing force
structure on stability? How can you change your forces so in the
future you are able to make adjustments? o

Some of these considerations are quite qualitative, such as the
miggm:e issues of direct deterrence, of a.um nuclear mo.u.no.m and m.m-
claratory policy, what that does both directly and indirectly in
slowing the spread of nuclear weapons or the desire for nuclear

ns to other countries. ]
immwoo%n:mmo issues that we took up in the NPR, all of these quali-
tative features go into the recommendations and the decisions that
are being presented to you today. It describes the changed role for
the nuclear forces. It describes the smaller nuclear forces. And,
very importantly, it describes the -sfer nuclear arsenal in this
country.
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,. Why We Have Nuclear Weapons

“Even with the Cold War over, our nation must maintain military
forces that are sufficient to deter diverse threats.”

“We will retain strategic nuclear forces sufficient to deter any
future hostile foreign leadership with access to strategic nuclear
forces from acting against our vital interests and to convince it that
seeking a nuclear advantage would be futile. Therefore we will
continue to maintain nuclear forces of sufficient size and capability

to hold at risk a broad range of assets valued by such political and
military leaders.”

“A critical priority for the United States is to stem the
proliferation of nuclear weapons and other weapons of mass
destruction and their missile delivery systems.”

President William J. Clinton
NSS July 1994

Here is a statement by President Clinton recognizing that nu-
clear weapons are going to be with us for a long period of time. It
is important that we have stewardship of these weapons and that
we responsibly guard our ability to have nuclear forces which are
sufficient to deter any possible use in the future.

O Credible, O Suppart nonpr policy O Adversary uncertaln of risk
{1 Deter nuclear attack O Deter WMD acqul use 3 Unpr

Declara

RS YR

P

Neaqative Security Assurances (NSAs)

[DELETED]

“The United States will not use nuclear weapons against any non-
nuclear weapons state party to the NPT or any comparable
internationaily binding commitment not to acquire nuclear explosive
devices except in the case of attack on the United States, its territories
or armed forces, or its allies, by such a state allied to a nuclear weapons
state, or associated with a nuclear weapons state in carrying out or
sustaining the attack.”

[DELETED]

An important matter which I want to begin with is our declara-
tory policy. For many years we have had a declaratory policy which
is called a negative security assurance. That basically says if you
“are a country who is a member of the NPT and you do not possess
nuclear weapons and you do not attack the United States or its al-

e
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lies or ally yourself with a nuclear power in an attack, under no
circumstances will we use nuclear weapons against you. .

So the issue is, if countries adhere to the Nuclear Nonprolifera-
tion Treaty and if they do not attack the United States or its allies,
then they have an assurance that we will not use nuclear weapons
against them. We are proposing that this remains the policy of the

i tates [deleted].
Gﬂ”w%mmaod. mzo have not adopted a no-first-use pledge, [deleted].

Let me now quickly go to the issue of the modifications we are
proposing to the strategic forces. This is the major force structure
implication, which came from an analysis of many, many alter-
natives done, as I mentioned earlier, in collaboration with ._&o Joint
Staff and done in collaboration with Admiral Chiles, our
CINCSTRAT.

What I would like to do is present you the outcome of the rec-
ommendations we are making for changes in the strategic forces.

Force Structure Paths:

- A Range of E&@gm»zmm

PR TIIE T TET AT TR T Y

PR

10000 ¢ Russla, Ukraine, Kazakhstan, Belarus

s000 1 ?

8000 +

4 START | Accountable
7000 Warhead Umit

6000
5000 1
4000 T

3000 +  START I Limit Faster/Deeper
2000 4 . . Reductions

Upload/Reconstitution Hedge

HVoOPMIDP>S

1000 T+
0 + ' t + + + + + + + 4

1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004

Before doing that, I think it is important to give you again a lit-
tle context about what has happened to the warheads, what we are
doing as we are bringing our strategic warhead totals down, first
in compliance with START I, and then we are on a cm? which will
bring our strategic warheads down to compliance with START IL
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sm,amﬁwa.mm&umﬁ&ﬁmwamﬂ..wmax,m#gmoamm.?,meimE.mobm
vm&wﬂﬁo mo .r.@w.m.u, NEaat : PR 7T L B oA , .

When you look at actual warkeads iri"Russia, they are drawing
back at a much -slower rate.-We do not kriow: whether the reason
that rate is slower is ‘bécause they intend perhaps te maintain a
capacity to go back up, or because they do: not:have the capacity
and the capability to come down faster, or beeause ‘they have fo-
cused on retiring and eliminating older, mmbm?”i@mvwﬂ% ‘systems.
But as long as we have a situation where our trend line in war-
heads is going down very sharply and their trend line in warheads
is going down more slowly, it is éxtremely important for the secu-
rity of this country to maintain a hedge which would allow you to
recover, should matters not develop in the states of the former So-
viet Union, and Russia in particular, as we currently hope and ex-
pect. : . : R S

So an important part of our force stricture recommendations rec-
ognizes that we have to hedge. We have to hedge against the situa-
tion where Russia will not develop as we would hope and indeed
will maintain its weapons arsenal at a much higher level than has
been agreed to in START II, which, of course, has not yet been rati-
Wmm“wmzm the central limits of which do not come into force-until

This is a central reason why we do not commit today to sharper
reductions in our own nuclear forces and force stricture, because
Russia has not pulled down as far as we have. And let me remind
you that if the Russians ever wanted to go back to'a much more
aggressive posture beeause ‘of the collapse: of their ‘étonomy: and
their political system, it is much cheaper and accessible for them
to rebuild.their nuclear arsenal than_it is for them to rébuild their
conventional forces that were-such a  matter of concern during the
Cold War. G - e

So we believe that prudence requires that, while we lead in our
determination to reduce warheads, it is equally important to hedge.
If there is one message, it is that we are trying to lead and main-
tain our ability to hedge at the same time in these areas. .

Military Requirement for -

US Strategic Nuclear Forces

a Km.ﬁ.:.w.womu,.}.._._.o:»‘mmoﬁn_w m:a‘io;nmsw.x .mn..mcn Russia ~oam<. but. ..

O .- Must be prepared, if hostile government emerges in-Russia, * . .-:to hold at risk a
. ) broad range of assets <u,_.mon by w:os political and miiltaty leaders.”

[DELETED]

This is a chart which I think speaks to, first of all, the require-
ments for nuclear weapons. This is a result of a‘great deal of analy-
sis. It compares, as I said, the requirements for weapons in 1988
and the requirements for' weapons in 1993. And you can see there
is an enormous reduction during the Reagan-Bush years, and a
subsequent reduction again to the level o ~“about 3,500 deployed
weapons; [dejeted] all“of that which calls for, if matters go-as we
currently project, a level of about 3,500 weaporis. = -~ -
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i he importance of hedging in case one needs
B%.mm W%ww.mm:%%mh ‘that, U?m: the colors illustrate the ‘different
kinds of targets that one would be assigning these weapons to. But
let me note that, for example, the large change in numbers of Jﬁ-
clear force targets because there will be, when START Il is imple-
‘mented, a drawdown in the ber of nuclear force targets. :
- So this.is how we come to a requirement of about 3,500 weapons,
[deleted] if matters go as projected according to START II at its
entry into force,: - :

“Nuclear Force Employment Planning m |

oo o) 1,

{DELETED]

also have examined in detail—this is just one part. This is
a MMMnmn‘_nrmJ. The last results were a secret chart—how we actu-
ally do the targeting; and a lot of work has gone in here. I will not
take the time now to describe the options that exist.

This is net the massive kind of SIOP options which we are so fa-
miliar with from the Cold War, but fnclude many options to give
‘the President of the United Stateg.a much richer menu of options
‘consistent’ with a complete change in the Cold War environment -
and contributing importantly to deterrence by the credibility of -’
erammw options.

OﬂMﬂmmvh; 0 Lo iy i L o .
Ecm.m.nvﬁﬁgmwwwﬁ w deterrerice comes in;"becsuse we can say and
%now that there are different kinds of attacks that could be
Taunched, and that itself is a major element of deterrence.

ma advocating carrying out any of these op- °
&4's ocaung

: Post-STARTIL
— " Force Structure 2003 ~
- Policy T e o o
O Deter nuclesr attack . - (3 Targeting strategy . . (0 Counter arms control { O Wﬁ-;woruh.o hi
(3 Rough equivaiency O Support arme contral . O alllance .
1 Rangeoloptions - O Survivable - - -0 ™ o Smallet forcesistockpile - -
0 SSBNs

O 14 SSBNs .

3 All with D-5 missiles

O Retain 2 _ummmmvccamm Bay and Bangor) ,
O Bombers

0O 20 B-2s

- @7Nen-nuclear role for B-1

0 66 B-52s :

O ICBMs~ . ] ;
" [ Maintain three wings of Minuteman ICBMs (500/450)

Here are the force structure recommendations we have made for

the period out to 2003. The first is that. we propose to reduce the
number of SSBNs from 18 to 14. Very importantly, we see that

OA AOD N ~a -
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military effectiveness, overall costs, and industrial base reasons—
all three of them—call for-a retrofitting of that 14 SSBN force with
D--5 missiles. And we propose to do that over time. .

With respect to bombers, we maintain a 20 B-2 bomber force,
which are dual-capable, of course. The 20 B-2s would have nuclear
capability but we would have no nuclear capability maintained for
the B-1 bomber, and we would retain a total B-52 force level of
66. There may be a period of time when that moves slightly down
and back up. As you may recall, the authorization bill in this com-
mittee I think requires us to maintain 66. We will maintain nu-
clear-capable 66 B-52s, which of course are dual-use capable for
conventional and nuclear missions. The total force TAI will be 66.

Finally, with ICBMs, we would propose for the time being to
maintain 500/450 ICBMs in our force structure.

Warhead Upload Hedge

. '
Policy

O Deter attack O Range of options 3 Counter armms control reversal

3 Rougheq Y . O Support arms control (O Offset tech ] /oreakthi

B Bomber Hedge
[DELETED] (03 SLBM Hedge -
i : ’ W ICBM Hedge

W Accountable Weapon Base

[DELETED] °

You might ask what happens if things go bad? How much of an
upload hedge do you have with that force structure? If we do have
a changed circumstance with Russia, if you find that START II
does not enter in force, how much of an upside could you upload
weapons for, a hedge against a changed world?

This slide shows the different ways that we could build up the
weapons on bomber forces, SLBMs and ICBMs. That is a higher
number of warheads per D-5 from five up to eight] We would also
have an ICBM hedge.’ And so that means that we have a signifi-
cant hedge for increasing our warheads, if required.

Similarly, as I will describe later, if there were new political de-
velopments, new arms control agreements, or other kinds of agree-
ments with the Russians, we also could reduce. The point here is
there is a significant amount of both upward and downward flexi-
bility in this posture that we are proposing to you. o
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Options Reviewed to Achieve
_ Faster/Deeper Reductions

O Threatreducton O Suppoet arme control O Promots aale/securs storage (3 Cortain prolifacation
O Smaller forces/stockplls 3 Rough squivalency O Stability fronvwithin FSU

O Accelerate implementation of START VI

7 Seek accelerated FSU warhead removals to START |
levels

O Reciprocal warhead removals to START Il levels with
US assistance

O Negotiate new agreement for faster and deeper
reductions

(3 Explore sufficiency of US forces below START Il
levels....Unilateral reduction ,

This is a point that I wanted to make, It is a very important one.
As well as a hedge on uploading, we also have considered options
which would result in an even sharper drawdown in the forces, and
if that occurs it will have to be dovetailed not only with the START
II ratification and entry into force but subsequent negotiations that
could lead to faster or deeper cuts. o ,

So we are prepared to consider those matters, and it is important
not to let the arms control negotiations get in front of the actual

_pace of the reductionof weapons in the states of the former Soviet

Union. . N

So the posture we are proposing to you has the ability to go up,
hedge upward, for more nuclear warheads, and also make adjust-
ments downward if the political circumstances permit.

Let me now turn to the most important—not the most, but a very
important area of our deliberations, which are non-strategic forces.
I remind you of the slide I showed you earlier, where it showed the
Russians have somewhere between [deleted] non-strategic nuclear
warheads, while our total inventory is more like [deleted]. )

And, of course,most of the non-strategic nuclear weapons in Rus-
sia are located at distances which can be easily delivered against
European targets. So this disparity in non-strategic nuclear forces,
those which are not covered by START, is a matter of considerable
concern.
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T Qoum_ m@mﬁoﬁm? # NSNF |

O Theater Presence S . :
O Reinforce resolve; commitment through visibility
. O Wakes nuclear weapons role concrete-=
O Rapidly Deployable .
O Respond to emergent crisis
O3 React early or late
O  Support Nonproliferation Regime

e S e

M .Low profile

[DELETED]

H M Ability to Hold at Risk Key Targets
[DELETED]
a Proportionality of response

Here are the different considerations that occur for the non-stra-
tegic nuclear forces. I am not going to go through all of them. Let
me say that #heé non-strategic nuclear forces we maintain have both”
military purposes and.very important political purposes with re-
spect. to the NATO alliance. ;

There was a time when the military purpose of the non-strategic
nuclear forces in Europe was to assure that we could blunt a con-
ventional Russian Soviet attack, if it were to break through into
Europe. That was the purpose of the tactical nuclear weapons in
Europe. That need, that military requirement, has disappeared he-
cause the Soviets do not exist and the Russians no longer have the
miilitary capability to mount that kind of conventional attack.

So the military purpose of the non-strategic nuclear forces is
changing. On the otheér hand, the pelitical purpose of those weap-
ons to maintain within the alliance shared responsibility for_nu-
clear forces and make sure the Europeans know that they can rely
in a serious"way on our nuclear forces as well as our conventional
forces is an important element in understanding what changes are
possible and the pace of changes with respect to non-strategic nu-
clear forces. ‘ ‘ . ,

There are a set of actions we have taken, but I want to empha-
size that they do not solve the problem of gur great concern about
the disparity_of. the non-stritegic niiclear forces between the Rus-
sians and ourselves. On the one hand, gns have not yet
explored fully-the changed considéerations & oceurred with-
in: NATO about the role of nuclear weapons’ Both of those items
remain to be done. ; , .

4
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O Deter attack on aliles O Make risk uncertain

O Range of response options
O"Deter WMD acquisition oruss O i kplk

23ponaive, deplayabe, pr o forcesistockp

O USAF Dual Capable Aircraft (DCA).
0O Maintain Alliance commitment
O Maintain current w:.m:mﬁm._: CONUS and Europe
O USN Carrier DCA and nuclear TOMAHAWK (TLAM/N)

O Eliminate carrier and surface ship ::o_m.w,...‘immno:w
capability - .
O Maintain capability to deploy TLAM/N on SSNs

There have been some significant changes proposed in the NPR
with regard to non-strategic nuclear forces. First, we continue to
maintain Air- Force dual-capable aircraft for delivering nuclear
weapons both ‘in- Europe and the United States. But important
modifications would be that we will eliminate on surface ships and
on carriers the ability of those ships to deliver nuclear weapons.

“Now, for semé years there have not been nuclear weapons on
those ships, but we have paid the expense in terms of training and
capacity for those vessels to put back on nuclear delivery capabil-
ity. And what we are saying in the NPR is that the only naval,
non-strategic nuclear force that we would maintain is the TLAM/
N, the Tomahawk nuclear missile, on attack submarines. A aon.uma.
érable force would be maintained. So these are important adjust-
ments in our non-strategic nuclear forces.

Part V: °
Command, Control, Communications |
Intelligence (C3I)

Let me now talk to an equally important part of the NPR. We
are not only concerned in the posture review with the decline in
force structure. We are also concerned with other aspects of the
stewardship and maintenance of our nuclear forces. And a very im-
portant part has to do with the command, control, communications
‘and intelligence.

A lot of the important, although less glamorous, work of the NPR
had to do with how to improve the command and control and safety
of our nuclear weapons that we maintain in our arsenal, and a lot
of excellent work has been done on that.
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3 Well led, trained, exercised ) improved use control -0 Targeting stratagy 0O Confidence !.__&__.n measures

O Cold War nuclear force posture modified
O Bombers off alert.
O More SSBNs patrolling on “Modified-Afert” rather than “Alert”
00 ICBMs and SLBMs detargeted
O Reduced command post structure

O Reduced Airborne Command & 0033_ Ops Tempo (NEACP
TACAMO, ABNCP)

H
.msu

D zm<m::o_mmm. 8323»_: n_m,.m:m:om_ 3:m~om:.<o§xm<
missions :
O Early warning O EAM dissemination

O Threat assessment 0 Safe, secure force management
O NCA connectivity

In these two slides what I want to show you is just a list of ac-
tions related to C3I that have been taken. I am not going to go
through each one. Let me just say that we have a much less hair-
trigger posture for our nuclear weapons. We have done all kinds of
modifications so that there is less, both on the Russian side and
the U.S. side, less of a hair trigger posture for these nuclear weap-
ons.

And we have looked at a whole series of other issues to assure
the communications to these nuclear forces are adequate and reli-
able, and improved over what we had in the past.

19
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[DELETED]

O Correct existing/projected communication system and tactical
warning/attack assessment deficiencies

[DELETED]

O Support intelligence systems which provide timely information and
threat characterization warning indicators

There is a whole series here, which I am not going to go through,
of specific measures that are E.ovomom and will be funded in the de-
fense 5-year plan to assure that this area of command, control and
communications of these forces is strengthened from the past.

We also looked at the infrastructur~ underlying our nuclear
forces. Let me say a few words about each »f these areas.
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Infr ture Requirements
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O Credibie detsrrent O Public support O Improved use contrel O Offset tachnical tficuities
O Roughly equivalentforces ([ Safe, secure storage  (J Peopie and technicsl base and braakifiroughs

0 Replace guidance system and re-motor
Minuteman Il

Continue D-5 production past 1995

D

D_uc:am:wﬁmm::_m:ﬁoﬁmcam:nmm:a
reentry vehicle base

O

No specific bomber infrastructure
funding necessary

First, we think that the Minuteman force structure will require
both guidance upgrades and remotoring. As I mentioned, we are
proposing to retrofit the 14 remaining SSBNs with the D-5s. That
means we will have an industrial base producing strategic missiles
at a relatively low rate for some period of time,

We believe that some effort has to be taken to maintain the guid-
ance infrastructure of this country. We have a modest amount of
forces proposed for that purpose. We do not see a requirement for
additional bomber infrastructure on the basis of the requirement
for nuclear forces. :

As you know, the Fiscal Year 1995 Defense Authorization Act
asked us to take on a major study of bomber requirements, but this
is going to be taken on with respect to the conventional needs for
bombers. This slide only addresses the need for additional bombers
from the point of view of nuclear delivery. So the study that we will
be undertaking will be devoted to conventional bomber capability.

Senator EXON. Let me ask you—let me stop you right here if I
can, Mr. Secretary—you know the concerns that this committee has
expressed to you and to others in the Pentagon for a long, long
time about the bomber structure. I take it from the statement you
just made you are simply telling us that we need no specific bomb-
er infrastructure funding necessary, as you see it today. You are
going to do further study on that; is that what you are telling us?

Dr. DEUTCH. No. I am saying a much more narrow remark, that
with respect to nuclear delivery we do not think there is a justifica-
tion for doing bomber infrastructure support from the point of view
of nuclear bomber delivery.

Senator EXON. What about non-nuclear?

Dr. DEUTCH. That is a different issue. As you know, you have
asked us to undertake a very major study, which we are going to
do, in the fiscal year 1995 authorization bill, which is going to ex-
amine the future needs for conventional capability for bombers.

g
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Senator EXON. So are you saying, John, that you are talking
about a Nuclear Posture Review today and you are saying therefore
this is our feeling with regard to bombers on the NPR. We are
going to do further study on the non-nuclear use of our bombers.

Dr. DEUTCH. That is right, for those who believe we should have
additional bomber force structure.

Senator EXoN. For what? _ .

Dr. DEUTCH. For those that believe we need additional bomber
force structure. There is no comfort to be had from nuclear @m_:\-
eries. It is not the nuclear capability of these bombers that will be
important; it is the conventional. ]

Senator EXON. And you have studied that?

Dr. DEUTCH. We have studied it a lot. But, as you wu.oi..%oﬁ.
bill suggests we undertake a major new study of it, which is al-
ready under way. )

Senator EXON. Which is what you are going to do?

Dr. DEUTCH. Absolutely.

O Maintain nuclear weapon capability (without under-
ground nuclear testing or fissile material production)
O Develop stockpile surveillance engineering base
O Demonstrate capability to refabricate and certify weapon
types in enduring stockpile
1 Maintain capability to design, fabricate, and certify new
warheads )
O Maintain science and technology base
O Tritium supply (as specified in annual NWSM)
O DoD and DOE must decide on:
3 Source
7 Production program
0 Upload hedgé requires prompt decision
0O No new-design nuclear warhead production

We are the customer for the Department of Energy weapons. We
wanted here to just remind you, to say that we have certain major
overarching requirements that we see for the Department of En-
ergy in continuing its support to the Department of Defense for
weapons. They are listed here. L

We have a mechanism for carrying that out which is the Nuclear
Weapons Council. A particular issue has to do with tritium supply
over the long run. Whether you have 3,500 deployed warheads or
under hedge circumstances up to 6,000 deployed warheads, the
question eventually will be tritium supply—because tritium is an
absolutely continuously decaying isotope which is required for our
bombs. Eventually we have to face the issue about how we replace
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the tritium supply, and that is something we are going to be work-
ing on with the Department of Energy through the Nuclear Weap-
ons Council mechanism.

But we also paid attention to the general requirements we have
for the Department of Energy and also much more specific require-
ments that we have for them, including the process for having
those take place.

mmmmn%“ mmogun%»mbmdmmﬁobaﬂo~
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There is no requirement currently for the design of any new war-
head that we can see. I mentioned to you command, control and
communications. Let me say a few words about steps we have
taken which are connected, of course, to improve the safety, secu-
rity and use control of these weapons.

US Nuclear Safety, Security, and Use

Since 1988 I

No nuclear weapons remain in the custody of US ground
forces

Naval NSNF no longer deployed at sea

Strategic bombers taken off day-to-day alert

Total active stockpile reduced by 59% (79% by 2003)
O Strategic warheads reduced by 47% (71% by 2003)

O NSNF warheads cut by 90%
O NATO stockpile cut by 91%

Storage locations reduced by over 75% A
Personnel with access to weapons or control cut by 70%

aoa a

aa

Here again this is the meat and potatoes of the work of being
good stewards of nuclear weapons in today’s world. It will not get
you headlines, but a lot of excellent work has been undertaken
here, and a lot of measures are going to take place to assure that
we have better control, better security, and better safety of these
weapons.

Here again is a list of measures which have been taken, which
fortunately change the configuration and reduce our force struc-
ture. These are all measures which improve the use and control for
our nuclear weapons. :

—t
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_US Nuclear Safety, Security, o
and Use Control Recommendations |
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O knproved use control O C. ! a ponst O Enhanced saiety/security
O Sate, secure storage O Survivable, sustsinable C3, NCA O Roughly squivalentforces (J Foster professional torces

3 Develop and cost a program to replace coded control device (CCD)
components on the B-52 and MMIll to eliminate vulnerabilities. MM
costs should be factored on the basis of replacement being done in i

oo:w::ozosizzgm_umv ‘ ; ..
i

[DELETED]

" O Retire MM W-62 warhead
jm}

Optimize number of accidentincident teams
i [DELETED] -~
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3 Continue implementation of FARR recommendations

) Complete Trident CCD in 1997 (means system level coded controi devices
or PALSs will be on all US nuclear weapons by 1937)

O Seek alternatives for those recommendations that test moratorium may
preclude (e.g., protection equivalent to CAT F PAL on ail new weapons)

O Implement a regular and realistic nuclear procedures mxmqomwﬂ program
with participation by senior DoD civilian and military leadership

On the next slide there are some very important technical
changes which show that we are maintaining and controlling these
weapons with greater safety than has been true in the past. Many
of these programs have been in preparation for many years, and we
are continuing the process of developing and introducing to the
force these changes. )

Each one of these meets a specific concern about security or safe-
ty or control of weapons in our forces, a long list of these matters
which will be implemented, including the programming, and fund-
ed in our program.

Let me now talk about some initiatives, after going through the
command and control and safety, the infrastructure that we speak
about. Let me speak about some initiatives.
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" Initiatives Considered for Improving
Russian Safety, Security, and Use Control

xep ey e

(Potior)

G Promote crisis stabilty O Promots safe, secure storage [J Smaller forces, kpil o
3 Threet reduction O Countarprofiferation g ¢ fiding O Roughly eqt " zv-ﬂon
Forces

© -Further NSNF reductions
© Accelerating removal of warheads down to START Il levels
© Further SNF reductions beyond START I}
© Removing warheads from all ICBMs
Operational Practices
© Cooperative warning and verification of alert status
@ Delaying ICBM/SLBM launch ability
Weapon Stockpile
© Stockpile data exchange
© Monitoring weapon dismantiement
© Stockpile inventory cap
© Storing weapons/material outside Russia

An important matter is to also encourage the Russians to take
corresponding actions, not through formal treaty, but corresponding
actions which reduce the number of nuclear weapons that they
have, which improve the command and control they have over their
weapons, which improve especially the safety and the security with
which they maintain their weapons.

So what we did is we considered a whole series of items listed
here, which we might do to encourage the Russians to take similar
steps, with respect to controlling their weapons and managing
2.53 that we are proposing here. We have considered a whole se-
ries of alternatives here, many of which we will be discussing with
the Russians over the coming months and period of years.

-7
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0 Develop effective theater defenses against ballistic missile and
air-breathing threats
O Enhance conventional capabilities to counter the proliferation
threat and support funding for principal Deutch Committee report
recommendations
0O Improved real-time detection and characterization of BW/CW agents
0 Underground structures detection and characterization
0 Hard underground target defeat, including advanced non-nuclear
weapons producing low collateral damage
1 Provide DoD capabilities in support of UN and other international
non-proliferation efforts v
00 Fully implement nuclear arms control agreements and support
NPT, BWC, and CWC
0 Continue assistance to FSU to limit potential for WMD leakage

Connected to this, of course, are counterproliferation initiatives.
Here is a whole list of a series of items which are under way to
continue our efforts on counterproliferation, directed here to espe-
cially the nuclear problem. We will continue to push the
counterproliferation objectives with the Congress in the coming

years.

Let me summarize these results by putting up first the set of
conclusions, in which I would stress that we have rebalanced the
force structure. I think this is a very good thing with respect to nu-
clear forces, that we do not have big ups and downs with the path
we are taking with respect to nuclear weapons. We have made and
continue to make reductions and cost savings.
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Conclusions

s e——

O Post-Cold War environment requires nuclear deterrent
O Rebalanced Triad
O START Il levels remain in US interest until Russia nears
START Ii levels and we’re confident of Russia’s future
O Major reductions and cost savings underway
0O US forces will be smaller, safer, more secure and
maintained at lower alert rates

0 Mma:om infrastructure, but maintain people and technical
ase

O US Nuclear Posture must help shape future

O Create world in which role of nuclear weapons reduced
O Stem proliferation

O Preserve options if reform fails in Russia
O Maintain good stewardship

O Difficult but vital challenge for US Posture is to both lead
and hedge

. Wedo Uo.:mﬁw that the nuclear force posture of the United States
is terribly important for the future of our security, and the way I
like to say this is that this is a strategy that both leads—under the
expectation that we will be able to continue to reduce our reliance
oaw .:M&@E. Mnm%o:ml&sn it has important elements of hedge in it,
which says that we can recover to a much more a i

should that become necessary in the future. ggressive posture,

N WM this is kind of a summary of the top line of our results of the

BN
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Main Results of the NPR |

O Strategic Forces
O No more than 20 B-2 bombers required for nuclear role
1 Reduce B-52 bomber force (94 to 66)

0 Reduce Trident submarine fleet size from 18 to 14; but modernize
SLBM force for very long service life by equipping all submarines
with D-5 missiles ,

O Maintain single warhead Minuteman Il ICBMs (500/450)

O Maintain flexibility to reconstitute or reduce further

(J Non-Strategic Nuclear Forces
O Maintain European NSNF commitment at current level (3% of Cold
War) )
O Eliminate nuclear weapons capability from US Navy surface ships
J Eliminate nuclear DCA capability from aircraft carriers
{J Eliminate nuclear cruise missile capability from surface combatants

O Retain nuclear cruise missile capability on submarines
01 Retain land-based dual-capable nuclear aircraft capability

Let me now briefly put up two charts which summarize actions
that we have taken and will be proposing to the Congress in the
fiscal year 1996 budget for the subsequent 5 years.

This is a summary first with respect to the strategic forces, and
then a summary with respect to non-strategic forces. As I men-
tioned to you, in my judgment a great deal of work remains to be
done in the area of non-strategic forces because of this disparity be-
tween the number of forces in Russia and the number of forces in
the alliance, and, second, the need to redefine what the nuclear
posture is that they took, which has a great deal of political signifi-
cance.
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| Main Results of the NPR (Cont) |
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O Safety, Security, and Use Control

a mn:.mv all US nuclear weapons systems, including submarines, with coded control .
devices or PAL by 1997

o ) Upgrade coded control locking devices on Minuteman Iil ICBMs and B-52 hombers

O Increase warhead safety without nuclear testing: (pDELETED ] - W-62 retirement)
O Infrastructure ‘

O Stockpile stewardship “customer plan” for DoE

O Sustain ballistic misslle industrial base by Minuteman Il sustainment and D-5
production

O Sustain reentry vehicle and guidance system Industrial base

0 Command, Control, Communications, & Intelligence and Operations
O Continue adjustments to post-Cold War alert/operational requirements
O Support programs for assured NCA survivablility and continuity
i {DELETED] '

O Threat Reduction and Proliferation S

O Support Cooperative Threat Reduction program to reduce danger of un-
authorized/accidental use-or diversion of weapons or materials from/within the ESU

O Support counterproliferation initiative to provide conventional responses to use of
WMD in regional contlict :

After talking about the strategic forces and the non-strategic
forces, let me briefly mention and just summarize for you the
9@:%8 we propose in safety, security, and use control, and com-
mand, control, communications, and the infrastructure and define
the initiatives I mentioned briefly here in counterproliferation and
threat reduction.

Mr. Chairman, let me just say that this has been a massive un-
dertaking. I want to reemphasize that it was led really by Ash
Carter and by Lt. Gen. Wes Clark. We believe that it represents
a lot of work and a lot of good thinking by all elements of the De-
partment. It has both military and civilian support, and we think
it results in an improved nuclear posture but maintains the empha-
sis both on leading and on hedging and is a step forward in the
management of our nuclear forces. .

With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask my col-
league and friend, Admiral Owens, whether he would have a few
issues that he might address in this matter, if that is satisfactory
to you, sir.

Senator EXON [presiding]. Do you wish the Admiral to proceed at
this time?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir.

Senator EXON. Fine.

STATEMENT OF ADM. WILLIAM A. OWENS, USN, VICE
CHAIRMAN, JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF

Admiral OWENs. I would like to just reiterate what Secretary
Deutch said concerning the involvement of the military at all lev-
els, including the four-stars. The NPR has been briefed to each of
the unified CINCs and has been carefully considered in the Joint
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Chiefs with General Shali and the five of us as a part of this re-
view.

We have been with civilian leadership throughout this evolution.
We are quite satisfied with the way the results have come out.

We think that there are genuine changes that have been made
as a result of this review, both in the NSNF area as well as the
strategic area. But they are prudent changes, and we concur with
them. .

We are concerned, as Dr. Deutch mentioned, with the non-strate-
gic nuclear force imbalance between us and the Russians, and I too
believe it is one of the headlines that we must address as we pro-
ceed through this transition period with the Russians.

I think this leaves us with smaller but better nuclear forces, that
it is a prudent step to take both in the NSNF and strategic nuclear
force area. And that concludes my comments, sir. Thank you.

Senator EXoN. Thank you. Let’s proceed in this fashion. We will
recognize people in the order of appearance. I would turn to Sen-
ator Levin in just a moment and then Senator Smith, and then we
will proceed from there. :

Let me first ask you, Dr. Deutch, what you can do to supply in-
terested members of the committee—it may not be that all mem-
bers of the committee need this, and all of these charts that you
flashed up today are very interesting—is it possible for you to sup-
ply the individual offices of the interested Senators who would
make the request to you, for safekeeping in a proper secured facil-
ity in our offices?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes..

Senator EXON. It is a tremendously important proposition, and
we appreciate the work that you have done on it. It is pretty hard
for us to digest it by you throwing charts up that we cannot really
see from here and understand. .

Dr. DEuTcH. I apologize, Mr. Chairman. I know the frustration
of that. We will be happy—it will take us a day or two to produce
them, and we will be glad to have them up here, and any Senator
on this committee who has the ability to have custody of them, we
will be delighted to provide it.

Senator EXON. Does that include everything that you have put
up on the screen this morning?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir.

Senator EXON. I hope that every Senator or their staff here
present would so advise their Senators that that is available. It
would be up to the individual Senator, as I understand it, to notify
your office of our request. Is that correct?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes. There is no problem. Yes, sir.

Senator EXON. Thank you. Senator Levin.

Senator LEVIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank both Sec-
retary Deutch and Admiral Owens for the briefing.

There were a number of slides that you had up, Secretary
Deutch, which suggested that what you are outlining here could be
changed by future arms reductions agreements.

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir.

Senator LEVIN. So what you have said is now going to be the ad-
ministration’s policy, in terms of numbers and all of the other ele-
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ments of these charts, is not at all inconsistent with the adminis-
tration negotiating further reductions, if it so chooses.

Dr. DEUTCH. The program that we have is consistent with a suc-
cessful entry into force of START II, which is supposed to occur by
2003. We believe that it is flexible enough to permit adjustments,
whether it is necessary to add warheads or whether, because of an
agreement, it is considered desirable to reduce warheads. We can
adjust in both directions.

Senator LEVIN. Now, you have put most of your emphasis on the
hedge, the possible need to increase. I want to put some emphasis
on the desirability of negotiating additional reductions, the impact
of such negotiations on nonproliferation, because other countries
are looking at us.

We have a nonproliferation treaty which we hope will be re-
newed, and all these other countries are saying, you folks are still
relying on nuclear weapons. It is a great deterrent for you. Why
isn’t it a great deterrent for us? Pakistan and many other countries
in the world ask us that question.

And what we are getting out of this NPR, so far, publicly is we
are stopping right where we are at. But what I am getting out of
this morning’s briefing is that we are maintaining a hedge so if we
want to increase, we can. Then, on at least two of those slides it
said that this posture is not inconsistent with negotiating further
reductions below the START II level, should the administration
choose to do so. :

Am I right? Why isn’t that the emphasis?

Dr. DEUTCH. I regret very much if I placed greater emphasis on
the hedge part than on the possibilities of further reductions. I
think it is a little bit necessary to worry about downside rather
than upside here, but there is no question that we have sized this
force to the START II levels, and it maintains the flexibility to go
down or, if necessary, to go up.

I would like to add one more point. I do not agree—this is a per-
sonal view—that what we do within these force levels are a major
determinant to the spread of nuclear weapons to other countries.
There are other things that we do which are much more urgent in
reducing the spread of nuclear weapons to other countries.

Senator LEVIN. Well, I am not suggesting that there are not
other things that are more important. I am saying our own policy
and our own reliance on nuclear weapons is a factor in other coun-
tries’ making a decision as to whether they want to rely. Is it not
a factor, our own reliance level?

Dr. DEUTCH. No. The issue is whether it is a major factor. I am
certain it is a factor. I do not believe it is a major factor.

Senator LEVIN. Now, since your posture review is not inconsist-
ent with the negotiation of further reductions, my question is, did
you in this posture review, consider the desirability of where we go
after START II in terms of reductions?

Dr. DEUTCH. I do not think that we really explored this issue in
great detail, although it is easily done within the framework of the
analysis; if you had further reductions you would have a smaller
target set. You would then have a different mix of forces.
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Senator LEVIN. That is not my question. My question is, did this
review consider the desirability of negotiating reductions below the
START II level?

Dr. DEUTCH. I think the review placed greater importance on
making sure that START II was, first of all, ratified, and then im-
plemented. _

Senator LEVIN. Would that mean the direct answer to my ques-
tions——

Dr. DEUTCH. No.

Senator LEVIN. Now, when Secretary Aspin announced this re-
view a year ago, he said it would “incorporate reviews of policy,
doctrine, force structure, operations, safety and security, and arms
control in one look.” He said that the numbers of weapons would
be derived from the policy, and he said it would look at “where do
you go after START II.” .

You have changed the purpose of this review. I am not arguing
that you should or should not have changed it at the moment, but
I think your direct answer made it very clear that you did not look
at where do you go after START II.

Dr. DEUTCH. Senator Levin, we are not the only agency that has
a voice in where we go after START II. As you may know, [deleted]
there is an interagency consideration of where we go possibly after
START II.

We have to manage a big program. We have to be concerned with
C3 of this program, and we have to be concerned with the safety
and security of it, and we have to build a 5-year program. These
issues were the main emphasis of our attention. We did not want
to speculate on where political forces might take us, either up or
down, outside of that constraint of START II.

Senator LEVIN. I can understand that decision, but I just want
to make it clear. It is a change from what was stated to be the cov-
erage of this review.

Dr. DEUTCH. I would have to go back and see Les's——

Senator LEVIN. I just quoted it.

Dr. DEUTCH. I would have to see its whole context, but I will ac-
cept your characterization, sir.

Senator LEVIN. And the upshot of it all is that you end up with
headlines like this morning’s Washington Post, which say that
Clinton decides to retain Bush nuclear arms policy. That is basi-
cally accurate, from what we have seen here. But then it says,
“balks at talks with Russia.

Dr. DEUTCH. Sir, there is one thing I do not do. I do not write
headlines for the Washington Post.

Senator LEVIN. I agree with that.

Dr. DEUTCH. I find them terribly annoying.

Senator LEVIN. But what you do is say things which could lead
reporters to conclusions, and all I am asking you to do is agree
with me that it is a false conclusion that this review is saying we
should not negotiate further reductions.

Dr. DEUTCH. That is absolutely false, and I can assure you——

Senator LEVIN. What I just said is true, then?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes. Exactly. What you said is true, and the impli-
cation that the Department is unwilling to consider further reduc-
tions is false. We made that extremely clear in our presentation to
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the President, and both Bill Perry and I are absolutely of the view
that we have got to consider and welcome the possibility of consid-
ering that, especially if we see the Russians bringing down the ac-
tual numbers of warheads that they have.

It is not just an issue of an agreement. It is also to see the imple-
mentation of START I and START II at a more aggressive pace.
They do have a lot more weapons out there now than we do.

Senator LEVIN. And, just to wind up this line of inquiry, any ne-
gotiated reductions could be contingent upon the Russians achiev-
w:m w certain pace on what has already been negotiated; is that not

rue?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir.

Senator LEVIN. Thank you.

Senator ExoN. Is the Chair to understand that Secretary Deutch
and Senator Levin have concluded that both of them are telling the
truth and the Washington Post is not? Is that what I heard?

Dr. DEUTCH. In this closed hearing, I want to say yes.

Senator LEVIN. Well, I will say yes even when you classify the
record. I have no problem with that.

Senator EXON. Thank you. Senator Smith.

Chairman NUNN. There is nothing classified about that last
statement by Deputy Secretary Deutch and it will be part of the
declassified record.

Senator SMITH. Dr. Deutch, on the subject of the Washington
Post, also in the Washington Post, in that article this morning, it
indicates that the ICBM force is projected to go as low as 300. Now
you are saying here today 450 to 500.

P Um.. DEUTCH. It turns out to be another error in the Washington
ost.

Senator SMITH. So you are standing by the 450 to 500 figure?

Dr. DEUTCH. We are standing by our testimony rather than the
Washington Post, yes, sir.

Senator SMITH. So I assume when you meet with Yeltsin next
w,\%%.wn we are going to be talking to him about the 450 to 500, not

Dr. DEUTCH. That is correct.

Senator SMITH. Does your review foreclose the option of ever in-
troducing a new warhead design, even if it were only to improve,
say, the reliability of the weapon?

Dr. DEUTCH. Let me be clear about it. We think it is extremely
important for the country to maintain the capability to design new
weapons and to manufacture new weapons, should they be needed.
At the present time, we see no requirement for a new weapon.

Senator SMITH. But you do not preclude the option?

Dr. DEUTCH. That is correct.

Senator SMITH. Another area that is a little sensitive with the
Russians is the area of these submarine-launched ballistic missiles.
They think they gave up the crown jewels by agreeing to scrap the
g:ﬁ\mm ICBM force. Now, from what I hear, they are somewhat
interested in some post-START II agreement that would basically
v.__mnm additional limits on the submarine-launched ballistic mis-
siles.
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Have you had any discussions with the Russians or do you plan
to discuss this issue with the Russians in the near future or per-
haps with Yeltsin when he gets here?

Dr. DEUTCH. 1 think the answer is no, sir.

Senator SMITH. So you are going to stand firm on the—

Dr. DEUTCH. On the 14 SSBNs.

Senator SMITH. Okay. I want to talk briefly about the strategic
triad. I have always felt that it ought to be expanded to include
missile defenses, because I think it is interrelated, and I have stat-
ed this before.

With the Cold War over, I believe that we ought to integrate mis-
sile defenses into our strategic plan, and I think I have said that
many times here in this committee over the past couple years. But
it just seems to me that you are moving in the opposite direction.

he administration has tabled proposals in Geneva that would
dramatically expand the ABM Treaty and restrict promising thea-
ter missile systems such as THAAD and the boost-phase intercep-
tor. The question is, do you believe that the 1972 ABM Treaty
should restrict theater missile defenses?

Dr. DEUTCH. Senator, no, I do not believe it should. And I do not
believe that the positions that the administration has taken or,
more precisely, the Department of Defense and the Joint Chiefs
have taken, has that effect.

I believe that the positions we have taken permit full exploration
of all theater ballistic missile defense technologies and provide for
all possibilities of deployment within the foreseeable future, within
the next 5- or 10-year period.

So I am very much of the view that we should not constrain our
ability to pursue theater ballistic missile defense technologies
through the ABM Treaty, sir.

Senator SMITH. I am sure you have it, but I would just call your
attention to a letter which I signed, and 39 other Senators—I think
it was 39—which basically takes that position. Just quoting one or
two lines from that letter, “The TMD limitations now under discus-
sion are more restrictive than the ABM system limitations already
in the treaty, and, if accepted, such limitations would effectively
transform the ABM Treaty into a TMD/ABM treaty, and the ABM
Treaty was never meant to limit TMD systems,” which you have
just stated, “yet the proposals now under discussion have already
taken us a considerable distance down this path.

There are many of us who believe that you have gone down that
path. I have no reason to doubt what you are saying, but is your
mnmw.omsug@?m of this position that we should not go down this

ath?

P Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir. But the place where I disagreed in the re-
marks you just read is I do not believe that the definition that we
currently have demarcating theater anti-ballistic missiles from
ABM regime has indeed caused us to constrain any practical possi-
bility in TMD for the foreseeable future, including the boost-phase
intercept, I might say.

Senator SMITH. :« an agreement does impose new obligations,
though, on the United States, do you think that would be consid-
ered a substantive change to the existing treaty and therefore re-
quire Senate confirmation?
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Dr. DEUTCH. I am not an attorney, and I do not know about that.
I think it is very important that as we go through this particular
matter that the Senate of the United States E_moumnmu s exactly
what we are doing and that there is no funny business about this
adjustment.

o we will be in very close consultation with you. I might add
that the Congress has put on us great constraints about moving in
this area without doing what I just said.

Senator SMITH. I just would close on this point and yield, Mr,
Chairman, just to say that there are a lot of us who feel very
strongly that we are crossing that demarcation line. I think those
of us who signed the letter, m would just ask you to review it very
carefully.

The technology on theater missiles now in terms of their capabil-
ity, I think we are moving into an area where I believe very strong-
ly, as the other signers of that letter apparently believe, that we
may be crossing the line here and we are going to be precluding
our own theater missile defenses.

I think it is an area we have to be very cautious of. I would also
say that we believe if we do move across that line that it would
involve the advice and consent of the Senate. So I think we have
to be very careful in that regard. But I am encouraged to hear your
position on it.

What I am reading does not appear to me to be supportive of the
position that you have taken, the way I read it, but that is an opin-
ion., "

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator ExoN. Thank you, Senator Smith.

Dr. Deutch, let me cover as many things as I can and then Sen-
ator Nunn and I will both have some mmmao:w_ questions for you.

First, let me ask you this. The upcoming summit in the next
week or 10 days, how do you feel that that summit is going to—
what do you think that summit might address with regard to the
NPR that was announced yesterday, according to the Washington
Post, by the Secretary and then this closed briefing today?

Is anything going to come up in the upcoming summit between
the leaders of Russia and the United States with regard to any par-
ticular issue in this review that we have been promised and we are
receiving for the first time this morning, and I must say that I con-
gratulate you for what you have done. I have lots of questions, but
I think you have done a pretty thorough job, and I want to study
it further. .

Do you see any significant thing that might happen, be enhanced
or not enhanced, by the upcoming summit as regards the NPR?

Dr. DEUTCH. Senator, 1 do not believe that a decision has been
made by the President about what particular aspects of our nuclear
posture will be discussed with President Yeltsin at the summit,

I do believe that Bill Perry—this I can speak to—wants to share
with Grachev, the Defense Minister, and possibly with Yeltsin,
where we are going so to speak, just so that our potential adversar-
ies remain aware of the path we are taking, because regarding a
lot of the steps we have outlined here today, we would encourage
them to take similar steps to improve the safety the security, the
command and control of their system.
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So I believe there will at least be some discussion of the results
of the NPR at the summit. I do not know and I cannot speak de-
finitively because no decision has been made whether there would
be any specific initiatives. ) )

Senator EXON. Do you think the matter of testing will come up
at the summit? ) ‘

Dr. DEUTCH. No, not in any detail.

Senator EXON. You do not think it will? ) ) )

Dr. DEUTCH. No, sir. It is not a question of this NPR either, sir.

Senator EXoN. Do you think that the matter of the concern on
our part about the surveillance mechanisms and lack thereof iﬁ.w
regard to the Russian stockpile is likely to come up at the summit?

Dr. DEUTCH. I think it is likely to come up. That is likely to come

at the summit. ) )

:vmosmnou ExoN. I visited about this with Dr. Mikhailov a couple
of weeks ago. He seemed to share some of the concerns that all of
us have on this matter, and did not seem as touchy as I have seen
him previously on the insistence of the United States of America
for more transparency on their part on this particular subject.

Let me ask you this question. Do you believe that the efforts that
have been advanced, I believe primarily by the Vice President, in
this whole area of more transparency on the Soviets’ part on what
we are going to do jointly, the joint responsibility that the two mﬁm
perpowers have on preventing the proliferation of nuclear devices?

Dr. Mikhailov told me when I was with him 2 weeks ago that
he was en route to Argentina and Brazil, and he told me that he
thought he had made significant strides with those two countries
to bring them into the Nonproliferation Treaty. ) o

What do you know about that, and do you think that is a signifi-
cant step in the right direction, that the Russians are working with
some of our South American friends in this regard? ) )

Dr. DEUTCH. Well, we are continuing, as a matter of highest pri-
ority, to encourage adherence to the Nonproliferation Treaty by ev-
erybody. We are certainly working with the Russians on all aspects
of material accountability and control. Clearly that is of very m...omn
importance not only with Russia but with other states of the
moi:m_a mo%wme Union.

Deleted. o i

Hmmbmnon EXoN. Specifically, I believe your charts indicated this
morning you were going to make a reduction down to 14 Trident
submarines; is that correct?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir. )

Senator EXON. I do not believe you spelled out—are you in a po-
sition to spell out this morning what the nuclear warhead loading
would be on those 14? )

Dr. DEUTCH. We would, of course, as we said, eventually get to
an all D-5 force. There is an important period of transition, and
I believe the loading would be 5 warheads per Trident missile.

Senator EXON. And what role would the additional four Trident
submarines that we will have by that time play? ]

Dr. DEUTCH. Those four Trident submarines will be decommis-
sioned in a— )

Senator ExoN. You would decommission four?

Dr. DEUTCH. That is correct, sir.
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Senator EXON. To talk a little bit more about the bomber situa-
tion that we have raised some questions about, you indicated 20 B—
2 bombers. I assumed that you were talking about those 20 B-2
bombers would be sufficient for the needs for bombers to deliver
nuclear devices. Is that correct?

Dr. DEUTCH. The B-2s would be dual-capable, and the combina-
tion of those and the B-52s would be sufficient for the nuclear role,

es, sir.

d Senator EXON. With some B-52s?

Dr. DEUTCH. Correct—66. :

Senator EXON. Would have a role in that also; is that right?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir.

Senator EXON. Have you made any firm determination in the De-
partment as this time about the leeway that the Department was
granted, like it or not, by the House and the Senate in the recent
defense authorization bill?

What about the future base of the B-2s? Have you made a final
determination on that? Are you inclined at this time to indicate to
us one way or the other whether or not the leeway that we gave
you in the defense authorization bill will be exercised or ignored by
your Department?

Dr. DEUTCH. I am sorry, sir, I do not understand the question.

Senator EXoN. You do not understand the question?

Dr. DEUTCH. The leeway. I am sorry. I just do not know what
leeway you are referring to—the basing of the B—2s?

Senator EXON. You are aware, are you not, Mr., Secretary, of the
leeway that was worked out in the defense authorization bill be-
tween the House and the Senate with regard to saying to you as
the Department of Defense, if you feel it is necessary to proceed
with any possibility of any future additional B—2s beyond the
20—

Dr. DEUTCH. I see.

Senator EXON. That you have the leeway to do so the way that
bill finally was passed.

My question 1s, have you made any determination to date wheth-
er or not you wish to consider the leeway of maintaining any of the
industrial base for the B-2, or are you and the Department stick-
ing with what your position has been in the past?

Dr. DEUTCH. Our position is we cannot afford more than 20 B—
2s, as_you know, but I am not in a position here today to speak
to, if it is the $150 million for the industrial base, if I have that
right, I am not in a position to speak definitively to that today.

Senator EXON. Thank you. My time is up.

Chairman NUNN. Thank you, Senator Exon. I appreciate you fill-
ing in while I have been in and out this morning. It is a very im-
portant hearing, and I want to make sure that we get as much in-
formation as we can from this hearing.

Dr. Deutch, at present the START I Treaty has been ratified, but
has not yet entered into force. START II has not been ratified, and
will not be prior to entry into force of START I. Yet START II has
tight timelines for force reductions.

At what point does the delay in entry into force of these treaties
jeopardize the ability of either the United States or Russia to phys-
ically comply with the dismantlement provisions?
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Dr. DEUTCH. We have organized ourselves, as I tried to indicate
before, with flexibility to keep these timelines. The Russians, as
you know, are reducing at a lower rate, and they may have some
difficulty meeting the timelines. But we have the flexibility, we be-
lieve, to make the reductions.

Chairman NUNN. On the Trident question, as I understand our
position now, it is 18 Tridents, 24 tubes, 4 im}mmmm. and we are
going to 14 Tridents, times 24 times 5; is that right?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir. )

Chairman NUNN. Now, someone will rapidly ask the question on
the floor of the Senate, if not here: “If we can go to 14 Tridents,

24 and 5, why not go to 12 and 6 or 7, or why not go to 8?”

What is the philosophy behind the selection of 14 boats that pro-
vides the concept that 14 boats is the right number, rather than
127 .

Dr. DEUTCH. Excellent question, sir. I think what I would like to
do is ask my friend Bill Owens to address that point, if it is all
right with you, sir. - . .

Chairman NUNN. The bottom line is, how are we going to avoid
a slippery slope on this one?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes, sir. ) )

Admiral OWENS. Senator Nunn, we feel that 14 is the right num-
ber. It allows several considerations. One, two-ocean operations can
be done effectively, and for the long term and for the targeting that
is necessary we think that two-ocean operations are very impor-
tant. .

It is also an element of the percentage of the total force that is
survivable, and we think the survivability of the force, as a per-
centage of the total number of warheads, 3,500 or whatever the
number turns out to be, is going to be enormously important.

So that percentage is represented by the 14 D-5 submarines and
also the upload hedge. The ability to upload those submarines is
important to allow the upload hedge in the event that the situation
in Russia changes and we need to institute that hedge. If you had
fewer, obviously, you would not have the same degree of upload
hedge available to you. . )

So when you see all of these elements in context, it appeared to
us that the prudent number was 14. It fits all of the descriptions
I have just provided, and we think that we can protect and defend
that number from further erosion.

Chairman NUNN. Okay, but let us assume that we are on the
floor of the Senate next year. There is an amendment that says
let’s go to 12 boats. We can save X dollars and it will make no dif-
ference in our security—12 times 24 times 6. You will get more
warheads from that combination than you will under the proposed
NPR scheme. ) )

You have got about 2 minutes, Admiral, to convince people who
are in committee meetings and coming to the Senate floor from
every direction, without studying this question. What do you say to
persuade them in 2 minutes? )

Admiral OWENS. You do not have a sufficient upload hedge. You
do not have the number of submarines at sea, survivable on a day-
to-day basis to provide a prudent deterrence for our country.
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Chairman NUNN. So you are saying that 12 boats does not give
us the ability to build up if we need more warheads at sea?

Admiral AW“EWZm. Yes, sir, that is right. And also this element of
all the eggs in a basket kind of thing starts to become much more
of a factor as you get below that number of 14.

It starts very much to look like if at one time, for example, you
had a couple of those submarines in overhaul, in a long-term over-
haul, and therefore not available, you had some of them in a port
where they are refitting, for example, that the number of sub-
marines you have actually at sea in a survivable condition is so low
that it risks the survivability element of the equation.

So the upload part and ﬂﬂm survivability become real elements,
we think, when you go below 14.

Chairman NUNN. What are your plans in terms of allocating be-
tween Pacific basing and Atlantic basing? ,

Admiral OWENSs. In our posture review, there was no consider-
ation for it. I think it will depend to some degree on how the
targeting is required in the future. We have considered the possi-
bility of seven and seven inside the Navy, as an efficiency element,
and also from STRATCOM’s perspective seven and seven looks like
it’s a nice fit. :

. But it could be modified in the future in the event of a PRC chal-
enge. _ ,

airman NUNN. So it is likely to be split down the middle, then,
is what you are saying? Likely to be 50/50 right now?

Admiral OWENs. That would be my guess. That is integrating all
the information we have. My guess is we are going to wind up with
50/50. But it is very important, of course, to have the two-ocean ca-
pability, the flexibility of being in two ocean areas. It dramatically
enhances the survivability.

Chairman NUNN. You have 18 boats now. What are you going to
do with those other four boats? Are you going to keep them in a
position to bring them back? Or are they going to be chopped up
and of no use? What is going to happen to them?

Admiral OWENS. Well, I think the specific decisions here, sir, will
be dealt with inside the programming process inside the Pentagon,
and of course you would be apprised of that year by year as those
decisions are made.

When you get to the year 2003, it would be necessary to have the
missile compartments cut out of them to meet the requirements of
the START II provisions under this construct, and so we will have
to have that in mind as we proceed down this path.

Chairman NUNN. When do you get to 14 boats under your cur-
rent plans?

Dr. DEUTCH. That is exactly why we have a hedged program. The
timing of that reduction depends upon events, and so we do not
come forward to you with an explicit timing, which is ironclad. And
even if we do, when we do we will have an ability to come back
from that during this period of time.

As Admiral Owens points out, by 2003 we have to get rid of some
of these submarines anyway, but in the intervening period of time
we have a lot of flexibility. Moreover, the costs of decommissioning
these boats also argues for pacing it. So we will maintain flexibility
over the next several years.
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Chairman NUNN. I think my time has expired. Thank you.

Senator EXON. Thank you, Senator Nunn. Senator Smith.

Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just want to follow
up on this THAAD. Admiral, either you or the Secretary can an-
swer. )

If you could—I am not trying to pin you, but if you can give me
a yes or no answer, is the THAAD program right now on hold, the
testing program on hold?

Dr. DEUTCH. No.

Senator SMITH. Pending the conclusion of the ABM Treaty nego-
tiations?

Dr. DEUTCH. No. .

Senator SMITH. Okay. Would your proposal that you have out-
lined here include any constraints on THAAD?

Dr. DEUTCH. No. ) o

Senator SMITH. Would you agree, Admiral, that—is it fair to say
that the theater missiles that threaten us today or could threaten
us today are more capable than some of the strategic missiles that
threatened us in, say, 1972 when the treaty was signed?

Admiral OWENS. Well, I really think, sir, both are, of course, very
threatening. The theater ballistic missile concern in the region is
as great. We must respond with an effective theater ballistic mis-
sile defense capability, and it is a very great concern to our com-
manders in chief that we do so in a resolute and effective way.

So it is a very great concern. I would not characterize it as being
more important than our strategic nuclear posture, F.E.n it 1s a very
great concern to us and all of us in the leadership in the military
think that we must proceed to do something effectively to address
it. ‘ ]

Senator SMITH. I do not think I said in the question “more impor-
tant,” but what I was getting at is the theater missile threat that
is emerging today from China and some of the other countries who
are aggressive in this area, I think it is fair to say most people
would conclude, I think, that that has at least the n.mmmgr@. the
capacity, if it is not already there, to be more sophisticated than
the initial threats that we dealt with when the treaty was ratified,
the ABM Treaty.

Is that a fair statement? ] )

Admiral OWENS. Well, there certainly is the potential, sir, that

we could foresee in the future significant improvements in those
theater ballistic missiles. Early release of submunitions are pos-
sible, for example, and also the kinds of warheads that they might
carry in terms of BW or CW could be different kinds of threats for
us. )
So it is certainly true that in that regard they are different from
but very threatening weapons to us. But I would also comment that
we are genuinely concerned—Dr. Deutch’s counterproliferation re-
port brings attention to the threat of cruise missiles, and we are
equally worried about cruise missiles and the availability of cruise
missile technology. ) o

So we must get on with programs that address the cruise missile
threat. And all the four-star military with whom we have recently
visited in their theaters are concerned about that cruise missile
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threat, and the administration has some programs in place th
would help us to address that. P mn‘ P at

So I would just say that there are several of these kinds of issues
nwww are critical for us, TBMD and cruise missile defense being two
of them. ‘

Senator SMITH. Do you concur with the statement just made by
MVm m%owm»bn% that we are not constraining our theater defense Sys-

ems? , ;

Admiral OWENS. We are comfortable with that, sir. We think
that we have the ability remaining to do the required testing on
the range of technologies that is available to us, and, should those
technologies prove to be satisfactory, to make deployment decisions
in that 5 to 10-year period. ‘

Senator SMITH. Do you agree that we are not doing anything to
hurt our capability to provide a follow-on to that system?

Admiral OWENS, With the range of technologies of which I am
presently aware, I think that the position that has been taken,
which has been blessed by General Shalikashvili, is satisfactory to
allow us to do the testing of the theater ballistic missile defense
systems that are available to us and can be used now.

Senator SMITH. Well, but the demarcation, doesn’t that preclude
effective follow-on technology that we need?

Admiral OWENS. May I ask Dr. Deutch to join in answering this?

Dr. DEUTCH. The current proposal being considered has a dif-
ferent view with respect to land, sea, and air based demarcation.
So the question you first asked—is there any constraint on THAAD
deployment—the answer is no. A

{Deleted.]

I want to come back to another point, but finally, with respect
to the boost-phase interceptor, [deleted]. That is the current state
of affairs. Each category is different, [deleted). :

So we do not believe that we have put ourselves at risk with re-
spect to what is on the table now ‘at all from the technical point
of view, Senator.

Senator SMITH. [Deleted.)

Dr. DEUTCH. [Deleted.]

Senator SMITH. [Deleted.]

Dr. DEUTCH. [Deleted.]

Senator SMITH. [Deleted.]

Dr. DEUTCH. [Deleted.]

Senator SMITH. [Deleted.]

Dr. DEUTCH. [Deleted.]

Senator SMITH. [Deleted.]

Dr. DEUTCH. [Deleted.]

Senator SMITH. All right. I am just surprised at the aggressive-
ness with which you say that there are no constraints. I am glad
you are saying it, but I do not think that some of the decisions and
some of the actions that have been taken within the administration
support that conclusion.

I am glad you are saying it.

. Dr. DEUTCH. I apologize. I do not mean to be aggressive about
it. It is just that I share so much the concern that we not have our
technology constrained by the ABM Treaty being applied in an area
for which it was never intended.
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Senator SMITH. I am encouraged by your aggressiveness and 1
welcome it, but I just am concerned that some of the information
that I am getting is not backing up what you are saying. But I
hope I am wrong.

Dr. DEUTCH. We are back to the Washington Post again.

Senator SMITH. No, I do not get all my information from the
Washington Post. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator EXON. Senator Smith, thank you very much. I am going
to recognize Senator Levin next for his second round.

Before we go any further, though, let me say that there are going
to be, obviously, gentlemen, additional questions for the record that
we would ask that you respond to as quickly as possible.

Dr. Deutch, please, at this time, while as many of us are here,
tell us what you believe we can or should say to the media and the
public. It has been well publicized that this hearing is being held.
What do you want us to tell the public about this closed session
on this very important matter? We are undoubtedly going to be
asked individually about it. :

Dr. DEUTCH. Well, I am speechless by that suggestion, sir. My
own view is that we would—Bill Perry and I are planning to make
a presentation to the press this afternoon at, I think, 3:30.

mqumnoa ExoON. Would you straighten us out on that? What is this
now? ‘

Dr. DEUTCH. Bill Perry and I are planning to make a presen-
tation to the press, I believe at 3:30, along with Admiral Owens.

Senator EXON. 3:30?

Dr. DEUTCH. 4 o’clock or 3:30. So we would prefer to have an op-
portunity to make our unclassified presentation to the press, and
then after that, whatever your judgment calls for would be our rec-
ommendation, sir.

Senator EXON. Do you have any recommendation on that, Mr.
Chairman? I have inquired of Secretary Deutch as to what we
should tell the press. They are out there. They know we are having
this meeting. He came back with the answer that he hoped we
would not say too much until after 4 o’clock this afternoon, as I un-
derstand it, when Secretary Deutch and Secretary Perry are going
to brief the press on the NPR.

Is that correct?

Dr. DEUTCH. That would be my request, sir.

Chairman NUNN. I think the best advice for us—Senator Smith,
let me see if you agree before you leave—is to talk in general terms
and not in any detail and let the detail—because it is hard to judge
what is classified and what is not—come from them.

Senator EXON. I agree. I guess that is about as far as we can go.
Senator Levin.

Senator LEVIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to just summarize a point, because I want to make sure
I get the full flavor of what you have said about further reductions.
Given the thrust of this article this morning, I think it creates a
very damaging impression that we are unwilling to consider nego-
tiating further reductions with the Russians.

Now those reductions could be conditioned on a certain pace in
achieving the reductions already negotiated. You can put any con-
ditions you want in those discussions. But the writers of this article
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put their finger on something and then emphasized it and head-
lined it in a way which can be very damaging, I believe, to where
we ought to be going in nonproliferation.

Frankly, I am worried about nonproliferation much more than
whether we have got 3,000 or 3,200 nuclear weapons in our inven-
tory. It is a much greater threat.

Dr. DEUTCH. So am I, incidentally, Senator. So am I. The only
place you and I differ is the connection between those two.

Senator LEVIN. Oh, there is a connection. When Ukraine says
“you guys are not negotiating further reductions, you are using nu-
clear weapons, despite General Horner’s statement we ought to ne-
gotiate down to zero. General Horner made a statement we -ought
to negotiate down to zero, but you have decided to stop reducing.”
That is what they are going to read in the Post.

“And you want us to get rid of the few we’ve got?” Now I am just
telling you there is a connection. I have been to an NPT conference.
Have you ever been to one, by the way? Have you ever been to one
of those renegotiating 5-year sessions? I have been to one. I know
what the Third World countries throw at us. So there is a connec-
tion. I am just giving you my statement and you can disagree with
it or not.

There is a connection between our nuclear policy and other coun-
tries’ determination to either hang on to or obtain nuclear weapons.
I will tell you that from firsthand information. I was in China, in
India, in Pakistan, and Israel and other countries in the Middle
East just a year ago, and they all say the same thing. You guys
got them, and if we stop the path toward further and further re-
ductions, if that is our position, if we decide that and that is what
they read, that is going to chill our efforts to persuade others to
either join NPT or to carry out NPT agreements.

That is my own conclusion, and you do not need to agree with
it.

Dr. DEUTCH. May I say something about it?

Senator LEVIN. Sure. :

Dr. DEUTCH. I believe that the number of nuclear weapons that
Pakistan or India has has no connection, zero, zero connection to
the number of nuclear weapons we have.

Senator LEVIN. I did not say there was a connection between
numbers and numbers. I said their determination to either achieve
them or hang on to what they have is affected by our nuclear weap-
ons policy. That is all I said.

Dr. DEUTCH. Okay. Do you want me to say what I think?

Senator LEVIN. Yes. ,

Dr. DEUTCH. I think that there is no connection between our nu-
clear posture and what India and Pakistan do or what Israel does.
I see a big connection, a big connection, between what we do and
what Russia does. There is a very big difference to me. :

The motives which drive some of these countries to nuclear
weapons are not dependent upon the United States or upon Russia.
They are dependent upon their own particular very serious security
concerns.

Senator LEVIN. Would you agree that they use our policy in order
to justify their own? :
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Dr. DEUTCH. Absolutely. You go to an NPT conference or an
IAEA conference, they will tell you this from the beginning of the
day to the end of the night. It does not make it so.

Senator LEVIN. No. You are just saying you do not believe what
they are telling you in this regard, that they have other reasons
for wanting nuclear weapons?

Dr. DEUTCH. That is correct.

Senator LEVIN. That is fair enough. : i

Dr. DEUTCH. But in-the case of the Russians the connection is
profound and very important, and I would say with the other states
of the former Soviet Union, like Ukraine, it-is too.

Senator LEVIN. All right. Let me get to my questions. I want to
make real clear, because I want this, if you do not mind, to be
made clear by you this afternoon: that whether we negotiate fur-
ther reductions and, if we decide to do so, when we negotiate fur-
ther reductions has not been decided by this document?

Dr. DEUTCH. Exactly. . : ,

Senator LEVIN. I think it would be useful if you would make that
very clear this afternoon, given what the press has obviously fo-
cused on. .

Dr. DEUTCH. I will certainly—I promise you that I will make it
clear, and I will promise you that Secretary Perry and I made it
extremely clear on this point when we briefed the President on this
last week. So there is no question about the fact that there is noth-
ing in this document that precludes the possibility of further reduc-
tions under circumstances to be decided at a future time.

Senator LEVIN. Well, or when to do it. :

Dr. DEUTCH. When, or under what time, place, or circumstance.
I made it clear, I want to say it again, we have built this program
under the assumption of START II implementation. We have built
it under that and we are able to hedge upward or downward.

Senator LEVIN, Thank you. \

Admiral Owens, there is going to be a summit next week where
there are presumably going to be some discussions about the areas
that you covered here today and in your review. I am going to read
you just a couple of possibilities for some steps that could be taken
and ask you whether you, from a military perspective, would rec-
ommend these steps. ‘ s )

One, a comprehensive exchange of information on the size and lo-
cation of all U.S. and Russian warheads and fissile material stocks
by the end of 1994 in order to support a comprehensive system of
accounting and controls. ,

Admiral OWENS. We would agree with that, Senator. We think
that the exchange of data is enormously important and we should
get on with it.

" Senator LEVIN. Okay. Would you support establishing a bilateral
system within a couple years to monitor each other’s nuclear weap-
ons and fissile material storage sites in order to assure that war-
heads and weapon-usable materials are not removed from storage
without authorization? ‘

Admiral OWENS. I would support that. That is a personal posi-
tion, Senator Levin. I think anything we can do to be open and to
exchange those kinds of inspections are stabilizing.
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Senator LEVIN. Let me ask Secretary Deutch. I would like your
comment if you have a different perspective.

Dr. DEUTCH. I am sorry, sir, I did ndt hear the question. I apolo-
gize. Could you read it again?

Senator LEVIN. Let me read the next two, and if you have a dif-
ference on the next two if you could perhaps just chime in.

Admiral, would you support concluding an agreement to end the
production of fissile materials for weapons, therefore capping the
size of the U.S. and Russian nuclear arsenals?

Admiral OWENs. I am hesitant to comment on that, Senator
Levin. We have not considered it in the NPR, and I would have
nothing to add that would be constructive.

Senator LEVIN. Mr. Secretary, do you have a comment on that?

Dr. DEUTCH. Fissile material?

Senator LEVIN. Yes. Would you support concluding an agreement
to end the production of fissile materials for weapons so as to cap
the size of the U.S. and Russian nuclear arsenals?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes.

Senator LEVIN. Finally, do you support an agreement to disman-
tle all warheads that are scheduled to be withdrawn from service
under the START I and START II Treaties and subsequent agree-
ments and to place the fissile materials from these warheads in
storage under international monitoring? Either or both.

Dr. DEUTCH. No.

Senator LEVIN. You do not? Admiral.

Admiral OWENS. I agree with Dr. Deutch, sir.

Senator LEVIN. Okay. I am out of time. If you could tell us for
the record why you do not support that, that would be useful.

Senator EXON. Well, go ahead and tell us why.

Senator LEVIN. I am already over, but I would be happy to get
the answer.

Dr. DEUTCH. I will be happy to tell you. On this particular oint,
I am not sure there is an administration position, but I will 8%_ you
what my reasoning is.

My reasoning is that there are two kinds of nuclear materials
that we have in this country. One is civilian nuclear material, ma-
terials which come from civilian nuclear operations, reactors. We do
not currently have those under international safeguards. I could
see a reason for putting those under safeguard.

But with respect to the materials which come from our atomic
defense activities, as a nuclear weapons state we are not obligated
to do that under the Nonproliferation Treaty or under any other
treaty that I know about, and I would hesitate to do it because
there might be a reason in the future when we would need those
materials.

While we do not think we need to expand that inventory, we
might need to have access to some of that inventory, and I would
not want to have us bound by international inspection regimes on
the rules for its withdrawal. So it is a national security reason that
leads me to say you do not have to have more fissile material, but
we have a standby inventory and I think our military should have
access to it should they need it in the future.

Senator LEVIN. That gives up the right for us to insist that the
Russians do the same thing.
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Dr. DEUTCH. For other nuclear weapons states under inter-
national—

Senator LEVIN. You would give that up in order to keep our own
access?

Dr. DEUTCH. On the other hand, I do think there are material
accountability agreements we would have with the Russians on
this subject.

Senator LEVIN. Thank you.

Senator ExON. Gentlemen, let me go into several things that I
have on my mind here. First let me say that earlier in your preser:-
tation you indicated that because of the rather slow movement in
Russia to dismantle their nuclear warheads we have some legiti-
mate concerns about that. I took it that that was an important part
of your posture review, which I compliment you for, Mr. Secretary.
I ewgw that is a step in the right direction.

We are in somewhat of a catch-22 here, though, I think, and that
is that while the Russians obviously have been slower than we
would like to have them be in dismantling, we also have important
people in the Duma, including Dr. Piskanov, who wants to move
even faster than START II, because he said we do not have the
money to maintain the safety of these warheads and he wants to
go even faster.

I do not know the answer to all of this, and I suspect that there
are many heads to that monster as to why the Russians have not
been moving faster than they have. It has been too slow, as far as
I am concerned, too slow, I think, to show their good intent.

But, for whatever the reason, what steps do you think we should
take, possibly further use of Nunn-Lugar monies, to see if we can-
not in some way encourage the takedown of the nuclear weapons
at least with regard to START I?

Dr. DEUTCH. Well, Senator, I appreciate your raising that point.
As you know, Bill Perry is personally committed to the aggressive
implementation of Nunn-Lugar not only for the strategic forces but
also for the non-strategic nuclear forces.

We are concerned, as the Chairman knows, sir, that we may
have constraints put on us in the appropriations bill on how this
money can be used for the destruction of nuclear weapons and
other weapons of mass destruction. But it is an important element
of encouraging the Russians to move to dismantlement, the Nunn-
Lugar program. We consider it a vital part of our defense by other
means, if you like, and need help on this subject.

Senator EXoON. I get the impression from some of the Russian
leadership that I have talked with in this area that they seem to
be off the kick that we were all on at one time of everybody looking
at everybody else’s pits to see how we dismantle them and what
we do with 1t.

I hope that is not part and parcel of what I am always fearful
of, the retention back to something once again that we do not see
very clearly now, and that is a resurgence of some talk of national-
ism and maybe imperialism. So I think we need to be ever aware
of that.

Let me shift, if I can, to the matter of THAAD for a brief answer.
Dr. Deutch, the program manager for THAAD has requested, as I
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understand it, a $2 billion increase for the missile defense program,
and that will make its overall projected cost about $8.5 billion.

What can you tell us about .the reasons for this sizable cost in-
crease, if you know, and what findings if any were made in the
NPR about the needed scope of the missile defense, both conven-
tional and theater and their associated costs?

Dr. DEUTCH. First, Senator, I am not familiar with the program
cost changes in THAAD, and I will inform myself and provide you,
if it is satisfactory, an answer for the record. ;

[The information follows:] . ‘ .

Reasons for the projected cost growth include government directed additions to in-
crease the program scope, such as: inflight nuclear hardening, restructure of the
TMD-GBR program based on the results of DOD’s Bottom-Up Review; changes in
business operations to comply with congressional intent to capture total weapon Sys-
tem cost; projected growth due io missile design maturity, mg\oﬁ evolution; and
launcher design maturity; and revised risk estimates. .

The Strategic Systems Committee (SSC) in OSD was tasked to review the causes
of the breach. The joint OSD Cost Analysis Improvement Group (CATGYArmy Cost

and Economic Analysis Center (CRAC) team reviewed the total program cost esti-
mates and found they were adequate.

Dr. DEUTCH. In fact, the NPR did not look at the ballistic missile
defense program, because that was an area that was carefully and
extensively studied in the Bottom-Up Review. So the NPR did not
encompass ballistic missile defense.

Senator EXON. Dr. Deutch, the committee, as you know, has been
concerned for a long time about the storage and the ultimately dis-
position of excess weapons'grade plutonium. There has been no for-
mal determination, if I understand it correctly, as to what is actu-
ally surplus, however. . ) i

Will a process for identifying surplus material be included in the
NPR? What impact will the NPR have on the amount of material
that is to be surplused? ,

Dr. DEUTCH. Well, the process for dealing with the materials in-
ventory after weapons have been dismantled really lies with the
Department of Energy. And they have a system for both taking
care of that dismantled material and also for-different categories
of how it is held—whether it is held in a military inventory, wheth-
er it is held in a whole series of different categories.

I would have to either recall from my DOE days or, better yet,
nmzmc.: with them before I could give you an accurate answer to
that, sir. ‘ . v ‘

Senator EXON. I appreciate your getting us the answer to that.

[The information follows:] .

The NPR did not define a process for determining excess material. The President
has tasked the Nuclear Weapons Council to define such a process, and its work cur-

rently is in progress. Further, the NPR results do not directly impact the amount

of surplus material. Stockpile size, driven by START II compliance, may reduce -ma-
terial requirements and increase excess material, but further study would be needed
to draw any such conclusions. i

Senator EXON. Thank you both for being here. My time is up.
Senator Nunn. .

Chairman NUNN. Just one final question, and we -will probably
have some for the record. :

The Navy has on several occasions given the committee cost esti-
mates both for backfitting D-5 missiles in west coast subs and for
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refurbishing the C—4 missiles to last for the expected lifetime of
those Trident subs. : .

The refurbishment option has always been much less expensive
than backfitting in the Navy presentations. But the Navy and the
NPR seem to be heading toward the backfitting option. at is the
reason for that? -~ - , o )

Dr. DEUTCH. I do not think we agree with that. I think the
Navy’s presentations to us show that within the FYDP, within the
5-year defense plan, the backfitting is more expensive than the C-
4 refurbishment. But over the life cycle of these missiles indeed it
goes the other way. There is, as I recall, an approximately $2 bil-
Lion preference for the lower cost option, for the D=5 retrofit.

So I think we are here using very much the Navy’s arguments.

Chairman NUNN. Where do you save that money over the longer
term? What are the factors that give you the savings as opposed
to the initial 5-year cost? L o .

Dr.:DEUTCH. I think it is fundamentally the lifetime of the sys-
tem or the lifetime of the motors.

Chairman NUNN. You mean they are going to last a lot longer?

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes; sir. , ‘ )

I also want to make a remark that there:is anether important
point, and that is by taking this road you maintain an'industrial
base for strategic missiles in this country. If you go to a C—4 refur-
bishment then after 1997 for the United States and after the UK
buy of Tridents from the line, that is the end:of this country’s abil-
ity to produce strategic missiles. - - : ; o

So there is also, I think, an industrial base reason for choosing
this as well. So it all matters—performance of the . missile, its
range, the cost, life cycle eost, if not FYDP cost, and in terms of
industrial base-=we think it points to the D-5, sir: i ‘

Chairman NUNN. Before we break up, on another question, Mr.
Secretary, have you had a chance to talk to the appropriators about
the FFRDC issue? =~ ,

~Dr. DEUTCH. Yes. :

Chairman NUNN. Okay. I just wanted to make sure you did. We
had a meeting yesterday afternoon. ) -~

Dr.-DEUTCH. Was:it hke my meeting with them, Senator?

Chairman NUNN. ! had to leave. Let us say I had to leave before
a solution was achieved. = - .

Dr. DEUTCH. I left before a sohition was achieved, too, sir.

Chairman -NUNN. The other question is, you have talked to them,
I know, about the Nunn-Lugar funding and the effort on the House
side to send a portion of that over to the State Department.

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes. o ) h

Chairman NUNN. Have you gotten State to come up on the net
with Congressman Obey on that? o

Dr. DEUTCH. Yes. My colleague, Deputy Secretary Talbott, and I
visited for a long time with Chairman Obey, sir. S :

Chairman NUNN. Did you leave there with any meeting of the
minds? ;

Dr, DEUTCH. T do not know, sir.

Chairman NUNN. Okay.

Dr. DEUTCH. This is a big deal.
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Chairman NUNN. We have talked to Senators Stevens and
Inouye about that also. I have.

Dr. DEUTCH. Could we schmooze a minute here after the end of
this hearing, sir?

Chairman NUNN. Yes.

Admiral Owens, thank you, and Secretary Deutch, thank you,
and Jim, thank you very much.

Senator EXON. Gentlemen, thank you very much. We appreciate
your good 2 hours of testimony this morning. Please respond as
quickly as you can to the questions we will have.

With that, we are adjourned.

[Questions for the record with answers supplied follow:]

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR SAM NUNN
TANKER REQUIREMENTS FOR 66 NUCLEAR B-62s

Senator NUNN. What tanker requirements are associated with the 66 B—52s to be
retained for nuclear missions? What effect would a nuclear alert for bombers have
on our tanker force? How would reserving tankers for nuclear alert affect our ability
to deploy to, and/or sustain operations during an MRC contingency?

Dr. DEUTCH. >vv3xm8m8_wwgcum8& tankers would be required to support alert
requirements for the Single Integrated Operational Plan (SIOP). This includes tank-
ers required to support 66 B—-52Hs, 24 B—1Bs (or alternatively 20 B-2s), strategic
reconnaissance aircraft and airborne command and control assets. ,

The effect on the tanker force of a nuclear alert for bombers depends upon the
number of bombers placed on alert. Tankers available for day-to-day training and
operational missions could decrease as much as [deleted], decreasing Air Mobility
Command’s ability to support Major Regional Conflict (MRC) tasking.

With SIOP-tasked tankers on alert, there would be reduced capability to mﬁ%voﬁ
deployment and sustainment of forces during a Major Regional Conflict (MRC). In
order to provide adequate tanker support for an MRC, SIOP sorties may have to
be degraded. The impact of any SIOP degrade would have to be weighed against
the need for tanker and/or bomber support of an MRC and would be mitigated some-
what by our alert land- and sea-based missile forces. Degrades for SIOP sorties
cwwoc_m be an issue for the National Command Authorities to resolve depending upon
the scenario.

MAIN OPERATING BASE ALCM STORAGE

Senator NUNN. Dr. Deutch, I am informed that, with the recent consolidation of
bomber bases, weapons storage capacity is now so limited that a large number of
ALCM missiles are currently in storage at an Air Force depot, rather %&b available
at bomber main operating bases. Is this correct? Does DOD have any plans to ex-
pand storage capacity to insure that nuclear alert could be promptly resumed, if
necessary?

Dr. DEUTCH. The Air Force maintains a sufficient Air Launched Cruise Missile
(ALCM) and Advanced Cruise Missile (ACM) inventory at each nuclear tasked B—
52H base to fully generate our nuclear committed bomber force. ALCM inventory
determined as excess to the operational inventory required to support the smaller
bomber force are maintained at Navajo Army Depot storage facility, near Flagstaf¥,
AZ. This storage plan relieves operational units of the responsibility for potentially
long-term inactive storage and releases existing storage to support operational com-
mitments. These excess ALCMs are defueled and stored without the warhead. Stor-
age in the configuration minimizes the readiness for return to the active inventory.
Currently, the Air Combat Command plans to expand capacity to relieve interim
compressed storage procedures at Barksdale AFB, LA. This cruise missile strate,
fully supports our nuclear bomber force requirements while realizing savings in bot]
the ALCM program and our finite weapons storage capacity.

MAXIMUM NUMERICAL UPLOAD “HEDGE”

Senator NUNN. Dr. Deutch, one of your charts provided a bar-chart analysis of our
ability to “hedge” against a possible future need to increase nuclear forces. Please
provide for the record the maximum numerical increases in weapons possible for
each of the three nuclear force components from the level proposed under the NPR.
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Dr. DEUTCH. The accountable weapon base for the START II-compliant NPR force
is [deleted]. The envisioned loading of the three nuclear force components to achieve
this base is as follows:

[Deleted.] Given this baseline loading, the maximum numerical increases in weap-
ons possible for each of the three nuclear force components are as follows:

[Deleted.] This maximum loading would provide a total warhead upload hedge of
[deleted] for a total warhead count of [deleted]. .

D—-5 BACKFIT COSTS

Senator NUNN. You stated that the option to backfit four Trident submarines with
D-5 missiles was less costly on a life- wn_m basis than the option to refurbish enough
C—4 missiles for those four Trident submarines. Please provide for the record a de-
tailed cost comparison of the two options, both over the FYDP and over the pro-
jected system _u.m.mﬁam. in both constant 1995 and then-year dollars.

Dr. DeUTCH. Retention of both the C—4 and D-5 missile systems would be ex-
tremely costly due to the overhead associated with providing technical, operational,
and logistic support for two separate submarine-launched ballistic missile systems.
While the direct cost of refurbishing enough C—4 missiles for four Trident sub-
marines would be less than the additional D-5 missile procurement needed to outfit
those four submarines, the added ongoin support costs for the aging C—4 missile
system over the remainder of the host SSBNs’ lifetimes would more than offset this
cost differential. A more detailed assessment of the cost and operational implica-
tions of backfitting the D—5 missile into four Trident SSBNs as opposed to retaining
those SSBNs as C—4 carriers will be provided in the Cost and Operational Effective-
ness Analysis (COEA) on the D-5 backfit program, to be submitted to the congres-
sional defense committees next summer.

INDUSTRIAL BASE

Senator NUNN. One of the arguments you offered to rebut both the C—4 refurbish-
ment option and further Trident submarine reductions was the need to preserve an
SLBM production base. You argued that either the refurbishment option or a fur-
ther curtailment of Trident subs would mean the shut-down of the last U.S. SLBM
line. While this is true, the “industrial base” argument appears to overloock substan-
tial missile technology and production capabilities extant in everything from BMDO

rograms to space boosters, all of which seem arguably more directly relevant to a
uture SLBM program than the commercial aircraft business is to a future stealth
bomber program. Given this, please explain why preserving a specific SLBM indus-
wlm__v base is more important than preserving a capability for advanced technology

ombers.

Dr. DEUTCH. Our evaluation of the SLBM options led us to conclude that either
C—4 refurbishment or D-5 backfit would be required to keep the eight SSBN Pacific
fleet viable Vmwebm 2002. This would require that an industrial production capability
be in place when the program is needed. We looked at other .m&mnmma nmvmeSmm.
such as BMDO and commercial space boosters. The unique aspects of the tech-
b&oﬂmm required by ballistic missiles do not permit us to rely on generic production
capabilities. When we evaluated the stealth bomber industrial base question, we ex-
amined two specific areas. The first was the capability to produce bombers, and that
is more than adequately covered by our commercial aircraft industry. The second
area was stealth technology, and we found that the stealth work being done in other
programs, like the F-22, is adequate to preserve the technology. We also found that
we had no need for more than 20 B-2 bombers, thus there was no need to enter
a costly industrial base sustainment program for stealth bombers. These conclusions
will be examined again, however, by both the Commission on Roles and Missions
and a Department of Defense bomber studies, required by the Fiscal Year 1995 Ap-
propriations and Authorization Acts. We will report to you when the bomber study
results are finalized.

The real issue is how we came to our conclusions to backfit the D—5. This decision
was not made on the basis of industrial base considerations alone. Although indus-
trial base considerations were examined, the conclusion was made on the basis of
operational factors and overall cost effectiveness.

TRITIUM

Senator NUNN. Based on a stockpile assumption of 3,500 warheads, the Depart-
ment of Energy has indicated that it needs to begin producing tritium by 2006. This
production date anticipated a small drawdown of the tritium reserve.

a. What impact will the NPR have on tritium supply?
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b. When must new tritium production be on-line?

c. What is the planned annual %3&.5&05 requirement?

d. What is the nmoammﬂw. size of the reserve?

e. When must DOE make technology and site selection decisions?

f. What are the DOE milestones to achieve mwom:azou on a timely basis?

g. What is the estimate cost to complete fully construction of a tritium production

facility?

h. a«rmn are the current plans to meet the tritium requirements?

Dr. DEUTCH. a. Tritium requirements are not based on 3,500 warheads. In order
to support 3,500 deployed strategic warheads under START II, additional warheads
are uired for logistical supply and a non-strategic weapons component of the
meonw.wm? Therefore, tritium requirements are based on actual warheads required
and not the deployed limits established by START II. Moving to START I and I
strategic levels may reduce the required quantity of tritium needed for 2003 and be-
yond, but will not change the requirement for a new source. DOE is basing their
plans on actual requirements.

b. The new tritium production source must be on-line in [deleted] to minimize im-
pacts on the reserve. The earlier the source is available and producing sufficient
quantities of material, the less the impact on the reserve.

c. The planned annual production requirement depends on several factors: (1) the
size of the stockpile, (2) the drawdown_rate, (3) utilization of the reserve, (4) the
type of weapons in the stockpile, and (5) any hedge requirement. The DOD and

DOE are working together to determine the production requirement for a future -

tritium source. The present requirement is approximately [deleted] grams annually
for the stockpile.

d. The reserve is defined as that quantity of tritium needed to maintain the stock-
pile for 5 years. This quantity includes enough tritium to compensate for losses due
to the qw%omoe?m decay of tritium—50 percent of a given amount of tritium will
decay away over a period of 12.5 years.

e. & . The DOE has agreed to complete planning and technology selection for a
new tritium source by March 1995 and to begin design, development, and site selec-
tion in fiscal year 1996. This schedule will bring a new source on line by (deleted]
or earlier. This timetable meets DOE’s projection of a 15-year development and con-
struction schedule for a new facility which includes time for environmental and leg-
islative approval.

8. The construction costs for a new tritium source vary with technology. For exam-
ple, the construction cost of an accelerator to produce tritium is estimated to be ap-
proximately $2 billion with full operation possibly by 2008. Reactor construction
oM.mnw are estimated to be approximately $4 billion with a tentative completion date
of 2009.

h. DOE’s current tritium source development plans include developing and rec-
ommending an approach by March 1995, and beginning implementation in fiscal
year 1996 consistent with meeting tritium replenishment requirements.

EXCESS FISSILE MATERIAL

Senator NUNN. With a reduction in the number of weapons in the stockpile, the
amount of excess weapons-grade fissile materials, particularly plutonium, will in-
crease.

a. Have DOD and DOE totally abandoned the idea of using a multi-purpose reac-
tor to dispose of the plutonium and produce tritium and produce electric power?

b. Has there been a cost and technical risk comparison done between a multi-pur-
pose reactor and the other technologies considered for plutonium disposition and
tritium production?

Dr. DEUTCH. a. & b. DOE is in the early stages of an on-going effort to study
multi-purpose reactor technology to dispose of plutonium, produce tritium, and
produce electric power. The DOE should be contacted for specifics for the evolving
problems. On the other hand, the development of a plutonium burning reactor has
negative implications for our non-proliferation policy goals, by encouraging other na-
tions to seek it as a source for ».cow and, at the same time, being a dangerous source
of material for weapons.

NUCLEAR WEAPONS COMMITMENT

wabmaenHAczz.;onmwmmamzmwcbgﬁigsamm:ﬁmmumbmb mvm:e%oomnm:qmgwn
weapons remaining in the U.S. stockpile remain safe mum reliable and maintaining
the ability to design a new nuclear weapon on the one hand and the desire to stop
weapons development programs in non-weapon states. The argument can be made
that it is discriminatory to prohibit development programs in non-weapon states
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while weapons states retain the ability to continue to develop new weapons. Al-
though there are no plans to build any new weapons, some would say that main-
taining the ability to address problems and build new weapons is vaﬂdvlwg.
Does the NPR mmm_dmm this issue? Is there a commitment to maintain such a capa-
bility or is there a decision to allow the ability to atrophy over time?

Dr. DEUTCH. Let me assure you that if there is any question about our ability to
maintain a safe and reliable nuclear weapons stockpile, I will immediately advise
Secretary Perry and Secretary O’Leary of my concerns. | believe, however, that we
can make the stewardship Eﬁs work to maintain the stockpile and not allow
atrophy to occur, and help an sident’s nonproliferation goals. With regard to the
Zﬂum it reaffirms the requirement for DOE to maintain nuclear weapons capability
necessary to find and woﬂd stockpile problems. The DOD requirements to DOE are
to develop a stockpile surveillance engineering base; to demonstrate capability to
refabricate and certify weapon types in the enduring stockpile; to maintain capabil-
ity to mmmmmm_. fabricate, and SQmmWa%mi warheads; and maintain the science and
technology base. Additionally, the NPR states that no new-design nuclear warhead
production will occur.

STOCKPILE STEWARDSHIP

Senator NUNN. Not only will there be smaller absolute numbers of weapons in the
stockpile in the future, there will also be fewer types of warheads in the stockpile,
thus a system problem could be very difficult to mm%@ with.

a. Does the muuw. address and identify the mechanism necessary to deal with sys-
tem failure?

b. If an older warhead should have to be remanufactured to replace one that is
in the moeonwwzﬁ are DOE and DOD -confident in the outcome of a remanufactured
weapon?

n.mmoi would a remanufactured weapon be certified and where would it be re-
manufactured?

Dr. DEUTCH. a. The NPR reaffirms the requirement for DOE to maintain nuclear
weapon ammm_&:ﬁ% necessary to find and solve meoow%mm problems. The DOD require-
ments to DOE are to develop a stockpile surveillance engineering base; to dem-
onstrate capability to refabricate and certify weapon types in enduring stock ile; to
maintain capability to design, fabricate, and certify new replacement im:.rmw%mw and
maintain the science and technology base. Additionally, the NPR states that no new-
design nuclear warhead production will occur.

b. DOD and DOE, through the stockpile stewardship program, are continuing to
develop capabilities with new modern computer codes and enhanced above-ground
mMWmﬁEoba& capabilities that provide better assessment capabilities for weapon’s
salety and reliability without nuclear testing. Our confidence m@& for remanufactur-
ing an existing weapon will depend on the assessed problem, original warhead de-
sign, and quality and quantity of archived historical data to be used to develop and
validate new analytical methods and procedures. New production techniques re-
quired by environment, health, and safety constraints may not allow identical rep-
lication of the warhead. As we deviate from the original production procedures, we
will, initially, reduce the confidence in the replicated warhead. After experience is
gained with the new production techniques, confidence may be restored. We are re-
taining and enhancing our ability to certify remanufactured units under a test mor-
atorium.

c. The nuclear weapons program is working toward new, validated computer codes
and above-ground experimental capabilities to certify remanufactured weapons. We
do not have this capability yet, but we are moving toward this goal. The location
for remanufacturing will depend on the weapon type and modifications required.
Presently, not all weapons can be remanufactured. DOE is working toward a fab-
rication capability in a downsized complex, using the DOE National Laboratories to
support remanufacturing and Pantex supporting the integration and assembly.

TRIDENT SUBMARINES OFF PATROL/DECOMMISSIONED

Senator NUNN. Dr. Deutch, If the NPR were implemented, on what date would
each of the four “excess” Trident submarines be removed from regular patrols? Be
decommissioned?

Dr. DEUTCH. Under the plan developed for the Nuclear Posture Review, the four
non-backfit Trident submarines will be removed from regular patrols and support
of the SIOP in a phased manner consistent with accountability rules for strategic

latforms under the provisions of the START Treaties. Antici ating termination of

—4 operations, C—4 missile testing will be suspended at the wmm_mnm&. Subsequent
to the end of missile testing, C—4 operational support will be gradually reduced and
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the C—4 weapon system will be removed from support of the SIOP at the [deleted].
This phased manner over several years. allows the United States to retain a hedge
to insure Russian compliance with START IL o

. The plan for disposition of these highly capable ships, after removal from strategic
service, is still under consideration. Under plans the Navy has drafted, based on
very tight fiscal requirements, if these ships are not used for non-strategic purposes,
then inactivation of the four ships would occur with [deleted] and [deleted).

I want to emphasize that while the findings of the NPR have been announced,
the Department is currently studying the precise manner by which the force struc-
ture will be implemented, as well as completing review of our fiscal year 1996 and
FYDP budget prior to submission to you.

B-628

Senator NUNN. Dr. Deutch, the NPR recommends that 66 B-52s be retained for
nuclear deterrernce.

— Are these additive to bomber requirements for conventional missions under the
BUR? If not, does this presume that the United States is less likely to require a
nuclear alert in the midst of an MRC action than during peacetime?

— What are the wach& weapon loadings for these 66 B-52s? How many Ad-
vanced Cruise Missiles (ACMs) and/or Air-Launched Cruise Missiles (ALCMs) would
each B-52 carry? How many gravity weapons would each carry?

— If the Congress continues to convert nuclear-armed MWng to conventional
ﬁow%obm, will this action affect total bomber requirements for nuclear deterrence?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

START TREATIES

mmbwquczz.Un.UmngFmaEmmsn.gmmﬁ\rwemeumw@vmmvmmbﬂmﬁmamvﬁ
has not yet entered into force. m.%}we II has not been ratified, and will not be prior
to the entry into force of START I. Yet START II has tight timelines for force reduc-
tions. If Oowmm,mwm were to prohibit reductions substantially below the START I lim-
its until START II is ratified, the time available between START II ratification and
the 2003 deadline would be compressed. At what point between today and 2003 does
the delay in mb_um into force of these treaties .@oﬂ&.&sm the ability of either the
United States or Russia to physically comply with the dismantlement provisions? At
what point would complying with the %mgmnsosoba timetable begin to impose
large additional costs on both DOD and DOE?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]}

Senator NUNN. Dr. Deutch, please provide a table showing how the proposed NPR
nuclear force structure would Wm assessed using both START I and m‘—wwm,oﬂ count-
ing rules. Will the proposed NPR nuclear force structure be closer to the START
I and START II force limits than the nuclear posture proposed by the previous ad-
ministration?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR J. JAMES EXON

BOMBER TRAINING SORTIES

Senator EXON. All bombers, including those now to be designated for nuclear con-
tingencies, are currently assigned to commands outside the Strategic Command. In
the current fiscal year (1994), how many bomber training sorties simulating nuclear
weapons delivery have these non-strategic commands conducted? How %omm that
number compare to the number of nuclear training sorties conducted during fiscal
years 1992 and 1993?

Admiral OWENS. The only command with bombers assigned is Air Combat Com-
mand (ACC). ACC does not track the number of nuclear versus conventional (non-
nuclear) training sorties flown by its aircraft. Prior to fiscal year 1992 the B—1’s
mission was strictly nuclear, but over the past 2 years its role has changed to flying
primarily a conventional mission. The B-52 has had a dual role for many years and
the B-2 is not yet operational. )

The level of automation in the B-1s and B-52s make the training very similar
for either mission. The same crews fly the same aircraft, to the same training
ranges, but use targets for nuclear or conventional depending upon the mission soft-
ware loaded during preflight. The training emphasis is on the more difficult conven-
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tional deliveries due to the requirement to attain more precise weapon release pa-
rameters.

For these reasons, ACC units do not see a need to track the different types of sor-
ties. While procedures for nuclear and conventional missions are very similar, there
is a requirement for radar navigators and navigators in the B-52 to complete a nu-
clear weapons release procedure for currency every 60 days. The B-1 crews have
a requirement to complete two nuclear missions annually. In addition, crews prac-
tice nuclear procedures semi-annually in the Weapons System Trainer (WST). This
is the minimum; the actual frequency of nuclear training may be higher, but again,
the actual number of nuclear sorties performed is not tracked due to the many com-
mon aspects of nuclear and conventional weapons delivery training missions.

EXCESS FISSILE MATERIAL

Senator EXoN. This committee has been concerned about the storage and ultimate
disposition of excess weapons grade plutonium for some time. There has been no for-
mal determination as to what is actually surplus however.

a. Will a process for identifying surplus material be included in the Nuclear Pos-
ture Review?

b. What impact will the NPR have on the amount of material that is to be sur-

lus?
P Dr. DEUTCH. a. The NPR does not define a process for determining excess mate-
rial; however, the President has tasked the Nuclear Weapons Council to define it.
This work is currently in progress.

b. The NPR results do not directly impact the amount of surplus material. Stock-
pile size, driven by START II compliance, may reduce material requirements and
increase excess material but further study is needed to draw. any such conclusions.

DISMANTLEMENT AND PANTEX

Senator EXON. What impact will the NPR have on the already tenuous relation-
ship with the State of Texas with respect to increasing the number of pits stored
at Pantex? What impact will the NPR have on the schedule and dismantlement
work going on at Pantex?

Dr. DEUTCH. The Department of Energy has reached an agreement with the State
of Texas on the storage limits for plutonium at Pantex. The NPR did not have any
impact on the agreement or the dismantlement schedule at Pantex, which currently
has a backlog of work. The NPR is a framework, not the detailed plan for the stock-
pile. The NPR provided guidance and direction for preparing future Nuclear Weap-
ons plans (Nuclear Weapons Stockpile Memorandum, etc.) for the President.

PANTEX

Senator EXON. When the pits are removed from retired nuclear weapons they are
now stored in drums at Pantex. The pits are intact and could be reused if necessary.
Are there any plans to damage or otherwise modify the pits in any way to prevent
them from being reused?

Dr. DEUTCH. There are no plans to modify or disable pits from dismantled weap-
ons. Issues of safety and environmental hazards and risks would require detailed
studies before any such proposed actions would ever be considered.

AGING OF STOCKPILE WEAPONS

Senator EXON. One of the concerns frequently raised about the remaining nuclear
weapons stockpile is that it is aging. Does the NPR address what is necessary to
ensure that the remaining, aging, stockpile is maintained in a safe and reliable con-
dition?

Dr. DEUTCH. The infrastructure requirements in the NPR recommended that DOE
maintaining nuclear weapon capabilities without nuclear testing or fissile materials
production. The NPR recommended that they develop a stockpile surveillance engi-
neering base, demonstrate capabilities to refabricate and certify existing weapon
types, maintain capability to design, fabricate, and certify new replacement war-
heads, and maintain a science and technology base. The NPR also states that no
new design will be produced. These requirements will require DOE to establish the
capabilities to ensure a safe and reliable stockpile under the conditions of extended
life. DOE must incorporate in the stockpile stewardship program the ability to as-
sess and repair aging systems.
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MANUFACTURING CAPABILITY

Senator EXON. Does the NPR address what manufacturing capability. the DOE
must retail or.recreate to_meet all reasonably. foreseeable circumstances? In your
briefing, you indicate that DOE should retain the ability to “certify” a weapon under
the NPR, how would this ability be maintajned? ) -

-Dr, DEUTCH. The NPR recommends that DOE maintain critical nuclear weapon
capabilities. DOE Engogﬁsﬁng 0 ricate existing weapon
D_ﬁm esign new warheadd: Under both scenarios, DOE must be able to. %@ Nﬂ
newly fabricated warheads. The certification process must be retained, and modified
for the loss of nuclear testing, as part of the stockpile stewardship program. Modern
computer codes, enhanced ww%o-m..ouum experimental capabilities, ‘and an active
data archiving program are the tools being enhanced and .wo<m_ovom by the DOE to
womeowMM. in total, or in part the certification capability that existed prior to the test
moratorium.

STOCKPILE STEWARDSHIP

Senator EXoN. Key to' maintaining both competent people and safe and reliable

weapons is the use of simulators and other techniques in the absence of.under-
ground: nuclear weapons testing. gwﬂﬂ believe that assurances of this alternative
capability is key to achieving a comprehensive test ban.
. 8. Some of the alternative techniques are themselves controversial, however. For
instance does the NPR take a position on hydronuclear tests being permitted under
a CTBT? .

b. When will DOE make a decision on the National Ignition Facility?-

M. _Wmomw U%U mcuvonnr_m.ra NIF?™ - \ mu Sb‘ T

. Have the non-proliferation concerns that have been, raised with respec h
ZHWvoU%b &m_.mmmﬁem ) at e been. raiged with respect to the
. Dr. DEUTCH. a. The NPR does not, directly address hydronuclear experiments, but
instead supports a‘broad-based nuclear ﬁmﬁ@oﬁu;oc%wwgmuoﬁ immnwvmoﬁm include
hydronuclear experiments. S - g
. b: DOE announced their NIF Key Decision~1 (KD1) to proceed with the NIF de-
mﬁbuu.ﬂmmnwo%rmuwwg. bili =

c. supports capabilities and facilities needed to maintain a. d.reli-
able stockpile. The NIF is one of those facilities. . el : * mwmm gv =

d. The DOE is continuing to address NIF related non-proliferation. and arms con-
trol concerns. - . : : )

SAFETY AND RELIABILITY

Senator EXON. What a&.n@ or reliability:concerns cannot be: .wm.mudm.mmm by simula- ]

tor and alternative technologies? v

Dr. DEUTCH. At this time, simulators.and alternative above-ground technologies
cannot fully assess or confirm nuclear performance or all aspects of an.aging stock-
pile. Modern computational capabilities benchmarked with archived data wnm “#bove-
ground riments add to our ability to asseas both safety and reliability, but can-
-not directly confirm miclear performance. Also, these analytical and experimental
tools have not been demonstrated to detect or solve a ing problems that' may occur
as the weapons age well beyond their original design lifetimes. Hydronuclear experi-
ments, if authorized, ‘would allow direct assessment of some safety concerns, if the
permitted level of experimentation is sufficient. Hydronuclear data may add value
to the simulation process.

NPR FORCE LEVELS

Senator EXON. Dr. Deutch, the Nuclear Posture Review recommends building
down the U.S. strate ic nuclear force to a specified level by 2003? What is the pro-
ected timetable for this drawdown? Will the administration seek to reach NPR nwnao
levels prior to 2003? Is the drawdown dependent upon actions or force reductions
in"Russid and other formetly Soviet states? If so, what will drive the pace.of the
U.S. drawdown, and when will key decisions neéd to be made? =~ .. -~

[Dr. Deutch did not am.%oum in time for printing :
be retained in committee files.] - .

L : . BOMBERS . -
_ Senator EXON. Dr. Deutch, the NPR recommends 20 B-2 and 66 B-52 bombers
to carry out required strategic missions. Ars these total nhumbers of bombers in the

inventory or deployable bombers available for action? If these numbers are nec-
essary to carry out nuclear missions, how will these systems serve in both a nuclear

ng. gwu received, the answer will
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and conventional role during a major regional contingency? If bombers are being
used in a conventional role, will it not preclude them from standing nuclear alert
(and vice versa)? : ) - ’
* [Dr. Deutch did not-respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in SBEmaSonm_cmm.u B - : i
‘- Senator EXON. Dr. Deutch, bombers are projected to continue to M_.mw. an important
role in the nuclear triad. The NPR notes that bombers help -guard -against cata-
strophic failure of the submarine leg of the triad. Given the key role of the bombers,
is it not prudent to spread these assets at'more than one base to increase their secu-
rity? eﬁ_waﬁ administration %ﬁum:o a basing policy that provides adequate security
for the strategic bombér force? E -

[Dr. Deutch did not uwm%obm_, in time for printing. When received, the answer will

8. .

be retained in committee file

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR STROM THURMOND
ROBUST AND ENDURING TRIAD SUPPORT

“Senator THURMOND. When we think about nuclear deterrence there is a tendency
to focus on the actual delivery systems. But these are practically worthiness and de-
terrence is frail without a strong supporting infrastructure. I am particularly con-
cerried about three areas: our nuclear‘weapons camplex, our delivery system and re-
entry vehicle:industrial base, and our-strategic command and control: What are-we
doing in each of these areas to ensure robust and enduring support for the Triad?

Dr. DEUTCH. We share your concern about the infrastructure which supports the
Triad. This was the subject of an entire section of the Nuclear Posture Review, and
it received a great deal of attention, - . IR :

The Department of Energy (DOE) is reducing its nuclear infrastructure and-con-
solidating the:nuclear weapons complex consistent with expected future require-
ments. M\mmmmuﬁm& capabilities are being retained and transitioned:to other facilities
within the SEMFN The Uom_w;n.oue_a.m Energy began closing - production plants
(Pinellas, Mound, and Rocky Flats) in fiscal year 1994 with essential production ca-

abilities moving to:cther Vw_nnnm, or-to the DOE-Defense National Laboratories
M.mbaﬁdﬂon Livermore, Los Alamos, and Sandia: National Laboratories). Also, ‘more
emphasis:is being placed on-industrial capabilities to offSet reduction-in the .com-
plex. Wherever possible commercial manufacturing will be used to replace capabili-
ties lost through reductions. In the future, the DOE National Laboratories will
share more of the amWOEmmvEew for low-volume manufacturing and production, and
industry will play:a bigger role in producing nuclear weapon components. In the

-nedr term, there will .be some capabilities lost until new facilities are operational.

Emnﬁuﬂ by DOE to. minimize the effects of these reductions will rova?_w‘ bridge
.&mcw»v etween needs and capabilities during this difficult transition period.

We are addressing the delivery and reentry vehicle industrial bases with a signifi-
cant commitment to ‘sustain those unique technologies, and the people who make
them real, that are required .to support. existing weapon systems. After
USSTRATCOM conducted an extensive study of the ballistic missile industrial base,
we submitted a Reentry Vehicle Industrial Base Sustainment Program for consider-
ation in the fiscal year 1995 budget and received authorization for the full Edm.wa,
but funds were appropriated with a restriction that only the current year stu H«a»..
fort was to xd. We are in the process of establishing a joint Air Force and Na
program office to oversee the reentry vehicle industrial base sustainment effort and
plan to continue to support it in the future.-We are also in the process of submitting
a budget request to sustain the ballistic missile guidance industrial base with a-pro-
gram that will start in fiscal year 1996. The other segments of the ballistic missile
and bomber industrial base are sustained by other means, but we will continue to
Bobmﬂon them and: are prepared to initiate sustaining programs if they become re-
‘quired. :

Finally; we have initiated a space and nuclear C3IR study to examine that infra-
structure in detail. This area needed the conclusions of the NPR before we could
begin this important task. We will report our conclusions to you this spring.

. TRIDENT D—6 BACKFIT ;
Senator THURMOND. Dr. Deutch, the NPR recommends that we retain 14 Trident
submarines equipped with the D-5 missile. This will require us to backfit four older

Trident boats to accommodate the D-5. I have two related questions: First, how and
at what point will the remainder of the older Trident C—4 submarines be phased
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out of service? Second, has the administration already budgeted for the cost associ-
ated with backfitting four C—4 boats?

Dr. DEUTCH. Under the plan developed for the Nuclear Posture Review, the four
non-backfit Trident submarines will be removed from strategic service in a phased
manner over several years consistent with accountability rules for strategic plat-
forms under the provisions of the START Treaties. The plan for disposition of these
highly capable ships, after removal from strategic service, is still under consider-
ation. Under plans the Navy has drafted, based on very tight fiscal requirements,
if these ships are not used for non-strategic purposes, then inactivation of the four
ships would occur with [deleted] and [deleted].

%Eu regard to the second part or your question on budgeting, the submission of
the President’s fiscal year 1996 budget will include funding to carry out the require-
ments of the D-5 backfit program.

I want to emphasize that while the findings of the NPR have been announced,
the Department is currently studying the precise manner by which the force struc-
ture will be implemented.

NUCLEAR WEAPONS COMPLEX

Senator THURMOND. According to a recent article in the Los Angeles Times: “With
a stockpile of 6,000 weapons, an average of 200 weapons will have to be replaced
or remanufactured every year.” Despite this difficult task, Vic Reis, Assistant Sec-
retary of Energy for Weapons Programs has acknowledged “that the Energy Depart-
ment does not have a comprehensive formal plan to restructure the industry.” at
actjons are you taking to reverse DOE’s neglect of our nuclear weapons complex?

Dr. DEUTCH. We have seen no credible analysis that would suggest that we must
replace up to 200 warheads per year for a 6,000 warhead stockpile. Experience
would indicate that some smaller number of warheads may require replacement
sometime in the future. The NPR stated requirements for the DOE to retain or
recreate capabilities to refabricate and certify existing warheads and to maintain
the capability to design, fabricate, and certify new warheads to prepare for potential
replacements. Presently, the DOE is transitioning its nuclear infrastructure into a
smaller, consolidated nuclear weapons complex to handle a smaller nuclear stockpile
consistent with the NPR results. The DOD is working with the DOE to identify ca-
pabilities that are essential to repair and replace components and systems in the
enduring stockpile. The Nuclear Weapons Council (NWC) will provide the direction
for these areas.

STRATEGIC FORCES

Senator THURMOND. To what extent does the NPR change the basic deterrence
principles that guided us during the Cold War? In particular, I am anxious to find
out whether the administration has sought in any way to decouple strategic deter-
rence from broader U.S. national security goals.

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

Senator THURMOND. Since the end of World War II, we have tended to view forces
in a positive way—as the ultimate guarantor peace between the major powers. To
what extent does the administration want strategic forces to continue playing such
a positive role in the future?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

Senator THURMOND. Do you believe that there is a level of strategic forces below
which the United States should not go under any circumstances?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

Senator THURMOND. To what extent, if at all, does the administration accept the
notion that nuclear weapons deter merely by their existence? Do you continue to be-
lieve that we must maintain credible options for employing nuclear weapons in
order to maintain deterrence?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.)

Senator THURMOND. Did the NPR deal directly or indirectly with the targeting of
our strategic nuclear forces? Will this be a revised Single Integrated Operations
Plan (SIOP) as a result of the NPR?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]
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Senator THURMOND. To what extent does the administration link its plans for im-

lementing the .w.moogazmmaozw of the NPR to Russian implementation of START
and START II?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

Senator THURMOND. Our nuclear allies, France and Great Britain, continue to
view strategic nuclear forces as vital to international stability. Perhaps more impor-
tant, many of our non-nuclear allies such as Germany and Japan continue to rely
on the United States to provide an extended deterrent. Have you consulted with our
allies on the NPR? What have you told them and what have they told you?

{Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

ICBMs

Senator THURMOND. Admiral Chiles, Commander in Chief of STRATCOM, has ar-

ed that going below 500 ICBMs would shift the targeting burden to the bomber
orce in a way Mumn would degrade their range, effectiveness, survivability, and flexi-
bility. Admiral Chiles also cites a number of unique and positive attributes of the
single warhead Minuteman III force to justify not going below 500. To what extent
have you factored these issues into your calculations?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

Senator THURMOND. The NPR recommends retention of 500/450 Minuteman III
ICBMs at three wings. What will determine whether we retain 500 versus 450 and
when will this decision be made?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.} ’

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DIRK KEMPTHORNE
SSBN COST SAVINGS

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Dr. Deutch, what is the impact of reductions in the Trident
submarine force and procurement of the D-5 missile? Are there any savings associ-
ated with this recommendation? If so, how much?

Dr. DEUTCH. Prior to the completion of the Nuclear Posture Review, the ultimate
size and composition of the mmva force under START II had not been determined.
The baseline force structure under START I was 18 Trident SSBNs; the omwm
SSBNs that currently carry C—4 missiles would have been reconfigured to carry
5 missiles or the C—4 missile would have undergone a comprehensive life-extension
program. The Nuclear Posture Review concluded that a force of 14 SSBNs, in con-
Junction with the ICBM and bomber legs of the Triad, provided sufficient deterrent
capability under START II limits. Additionally, the review determined that a 14-
boat force would provide adequate capacity to upload additional warheads in the un-
likely event of a reversal of current arms control trends.

Relative to an 18-boat SSBN force, the 14-boat force we are recommending will
represent a substantial savings in operations and support costs over the lifetime of
the force—for either the D-5 backfit or the C—4 life-extension option. For a 14-boat
SSBN force, operating an all-D-5 force is less costly in the long run (despite the
upfront expense associated with the backfits and D-5 %ﬂoacnmambs than omﬁ.mﬁbm
a mixed force of 10 D-5 SSBNs and four C—4 SSBNs. This is because the C—4 life-
extension program is expected to be quite costly and because it is more memnm?m
to operate two missile systems than to operate one. The backfit option also has ad-
vantages in terms of force capability, operating flexibility, and industrial base
sustainment.

MILITARY IMPLICATIONS OF UNEQUAL DRAWDOWN

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Admiral Owens, has the Joint Chiefs of Staff looked at the
military implications resulting from the current disparity in nuclear reductions be-
tween the United States wammwcmmmmw If so, what can you tell me about this analy-
sis?

Admiral OWENS. The Joint Chiefs of Staff, together with the United States Strate-
gic Command and other concerned agencies within the Department of Defense, have
considered the military implications resulting from the current disparity in nuclear
reductions between the United States and Russia.

The Nuclear Posture Review assumed full implementation of both START I and
START II at 2003 but strongly considered the capabilities necessary to rebuild our
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forces if reforms in Russia fail. Russia continues to demonstrate a-commitment, in
statements and deeds, to achieving full implementation of the START Treaties. At
their recent Summit meeting, Presidents Clinton and Yeltsin expressed their desire
to excha START II instruments of ratification at the next U.S.-Russia Summit
meeting. Although START I and the Lisbon Protocol have not. yet entered into force,
both the United States and Russia have begun reductions. So far, however, Russia
has not been removing its strategic nuclear weapons from active service at a rate
comparable to that of the United States, thus creating a disparity .in force levels
during this transition phase in which we both draw down toward agreed START lev-
els. Even at this lower drawdown rate, however, we assess that Russia will achieve
the required reductions and we expect the force level disparity to decrease in the
near term. :

The military implications of disparities in nuclear force levels and capabilities are
continually evaluated in the development and maintenance of the Single Integrated
O%aum&ouwﬁgmb (SIOP) and are further evaluated annually, using wargames. The
ability to hold Russia’s strategic nuclear forces at risk represents only a fraction of
the capability considered sufficient to deter any future hostile Russian leadership
from acting against our vital interests. Therefore, disparities in strategic nuclear
force levels do not necessarily dominate military planning. Evaluations demonstrate
our continued ability to achieve national objectives.

Political and military developments in Russia remain uncertain. As we draw down
toward START levels, we should not allow disparity in strategic forces to occur such
that our deterrent capability is called into question or that the United States could
not reconstitute its forces in a timely fashion. The Russian leadership should never
be able to conclude that Russia could hold a strategic advantage over the United
States and its allies.

In implementing the recent decision of Presidents Clinton and Yeltsin to deacti-
vate or remove from combat status those strategic nuclear delivery vehicles to be
reduced under START 1I, in developing Cooperative Threat Reduction initiatives to
assist with the dismantlement of former Soviet nuclear arsenals, and in pursui
the “Lead-Hedge” strategy resulting from the Nuclear Posture Review, the Unite
States intends to maintain rough parity with Russia in strategic nuclear forces
while preserving sufficient weapons platforms to afford us the flexibility to reconsti-
tute forces if necessary. Such a course during this transitional period will keep us
within an acceptable level of risk.

NUCLEAR REDUCTIONS BEYOND START II

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Admiral Owens, from a milita rspective, should the
United States make nuclear reductions beyond START II before Russia has ratified
and implemented that agreement?

Admiral OWENS. Senator Kempthorne, it is my opinion that it would be a mistake
for the United States to make additional, unilateral reductions in our nuclear forces
before full implementation of the START I and START II Treaties. Russia still faces
challenging times, a period in which their continued movement toward a market
economy and a fully democratic style of government is not certain. Additionally, as
the nuclear weapons successor state to _m—m Soviet Union, Russia remains the only
nation with sufficient military capability that they could threaten the existence of
the United States. Maintaining a strong strategic posture during this uncertain pe-
riod in Russian history remains important for the security of the United States and
provides a hedge against a sudden reversal of their reform process. I am also con-
cerned that unilateral reductions by the United States would likely remove some of
Russia’s incentive for ratifying the START II Treaty, which ao:_m% result in an un-
raveling of the nuclear arms control gains made through the START Treaties at the
end of the Cold War.

ADMIRAL CHILES’ VIEW OF NUCLEAR POSTURE REVIEW

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Admiral Owens, what can you tell me about Admiral
Chiles’ view of recommendations of the Nuclear Posture Review?

Admiral OWENS. Admiral Chiles believes that the Nuclear Posture Review
reaffirmed the continuing importance of nuclear deterrence as a primary building
block of our national security strategy in an environment in which START 11 is fully
implemented. He agrees that the Review's recommendations provide our Nation an
adequate nuclear force plan, based on the nuclear Triad, with sufficient flexibility
to respond to future force changes, assuming full implementation of START II by
both Russia and the United States. The Review’s recommendations strike a balance
between demonstrating United States leadership in nuclear safety and security, in-
cluding mutual confidence-building measures, while maintaining appropriate N:.omm
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Senator KEMPTHORNE. Admiral Owens, are there any budgetary savings associ-
ated with the recommendations of the NPR? .

Admiral OWENS. Savings associated with implementing Nuclear Posture Review
recommendations are limited to the B-52H bomber and SSBN submarine force
structure. The Nuclear Posture Review made no changes to current Minuteman
ICBM or B-2 bomber force plans. . .

In reducing the B-52H force structure from 94 aircraft to 66, savings of $1.7 bil-
lion will be realized in the fiscal years 1996-2001 FYDP. Additional savings of $3.8
billion are estimated beyond the FYDP (fiscal years 2002-2013), for total savings
of $5.5 billion.

Reducing the SSBN force from 18 to 14 submarines will provide savings as well,
but will require an initial investment for the Nuclear Posture Review force. The cur-
rent budgeted SSBN force is a mixed force of 10 Trident submarines equipped with
the D-5 missile system and 8 Trident submarines equipped with the C—4 missile
system. The Zsawwﬁ. Posture Review force consists of 14 Trident submarines
equipped with the D-5 missile system, requiring a backfit of four Trident sub-
marines and additional D-5 missile procurement. This new force will require an ad-
ditional expenditure of $2.2 billion in the fiscal years 1996-2001 FYDP, but will re-
alize a $3.2 billion savings beyond the FYDP (fiscal years 2002-2013) Acrou com-
pared to maintaining a mixed force of 10 Trident submarines on%wwv& with the D-
5 missile system and 8 Trident submarines equipped with the missile system.
Total net savings through fiscal year 2013 are $1.0 billion. . .

Taken together, these two Nuclear Posture Review-related changes will result in
an additional cost of $0.5 billion in the FYDP and a savings of $7.0 billion in fiscal
years 2002—-2013 timeframe, for total savings of $6.5 billion.

STOCKPILE STEWARDSHIP

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Can you comment on your concerns regarding the Depart-
ment of Energy’s Stockpile Stewardship program? Also, to what extent are DOD’s
requirements Sbmmmﬁd% when DOE prepares its annual vcm_mm%

r. DEUTCH. There are two major concerns, one technical and one fiscal, smmmu..m-
ing the stockpile stewardship program in DOE. The technical concern is the ability
to assess wu% confirm nuclear performance, and detect and repair w%._b_.w systems.
The fiscal concern is the use om.m«ocwvmm stewardship funds within DOE for other
priorities. The stockpile stewardship program must continue to develop capability,
simulators and enhanced computational techniques, to assess, as fully as possible,
problems in the enduring stockpile. . ] ]

The DOD, through the Nuclear Weapons Council (NWC) process, is working with
DOE on a wide range of issues to ensure that competing budget priorities and policy
initiatives do not undermine the stewardship of the nations nuclear weapons pro-

gram.
BOMBER STUDY

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Secretary Deutch, at a hearing on DOD budget problems,
there was an extensive discussion of shortcomings in our bomber force. As a result
of the Fiscal Year 1995 Defense Authorization Act, DOD will conduct an extensive
bomber study. To what extent will the need for bombers dedicated to nuclear deter-
rence be evaluated in this study?

Dr. DEuTCH. The bomber study called for in both the Fiscal Year 1995 Defense
Authorization and Appropriation Acts will be extensive. The study will focus on con-
ventional missions mmerocmr the affect on the nuclear deterrence mission of alter-
native bomber forces will also be addressed. A study plan is Vﬁbmvmog_ovcm that
will address all the elements called for in both the Fiscal Year 1995 Defense Author-
ization and Appropriation Acts. The findings of the Nuclear Posture Review will be
incorporated into the bomber study requested by Congress.

MINUTEMAN III SERVICE LIFE EXTENSION

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Will the recommendations have any impact on the program
to extend the service life of our Minuteman III force? Is that service life extension
program still a top priority?

Dr. DEUTCH. The recommendation to maintain a force of 450-500 Minuteman III
ICBMs requires us to proceed with the Minuteman III Life Extension Program and
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we continue to support this investment in the ICBM force. We are installing the
REACT Launch Control Center modification at the present time, have the Guidance
Replacement Program in the Engineering and Manufacturing Development phase of
design, and are on-contract with the propulsion contractors to begiiln the Propulsion
Replacement Program., The Nuclear Posture Review validated the importance of
these programs to the ICBM force, and they are still a top priority.

ICBMs

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Dr. Deutch, did the Nuclear Posture Review consider the
relationship between ICBM reductions and next year’s base closure commission? Is
it'b gbljle ?that one of our ICBM bases will have to be closed to reach the level of 500

Y

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will

be retained in committee files.]

START II

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Dr. Deutch, earlier this year Chairman Nunn took an
Armed Services Committee delegation to visit with our counterparts in the Russian
Duma. Durinﬁ our working group discussions, we heard moderate, conservative and
radical right Russian Parliamentarians complain about the cost of implementing the
START II agreement. The members of the Duma that I talked with did not seem
inclined to ratify START II. What is your assessment of Russia’s willingness to rat-
ify START II?

[Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will
be retained in committee files.]

BOMBERS

Senator KEMPTHORNE. Secretary Deutch, in a major war, almost all of our active
bombers would be dedicated to the conventional war. Indeed, as you know, because
of the limited number of heavy bombers in our inventory the bombers are supposed
to “swing” from one conflict to the next under DOD’s current plans. Are there plans
to leave any bombers on nuclear alert in the event our forces are engaged in a major

regional conflict?
Dr. Deutch did not respond in time for printing. When received, the answer will

be retained in committee files.] _
[Whereupon, at 11:31 a.m., the committee adjourned.]
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